provided by Walden University



Walden University **ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2017

Human Capital Strategies of Leaders in the Food Service Industry

Olivia Patrice Chanté Miller Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the <u>Business Administration</u>, <u>Management</u>, and <u>Operations Commons</u>, and the <u>Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Olivia Miller

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Diane Dusick, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Rocky Dwyer, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Judith Blando, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2017

Abstract

Human Capital Strategies of Leaders in the Food Service Industry

by

Olivia Patrice Chanté Miller

MBA, University of Phoenix, 2013

BFA, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, 2006

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

July 2017

Abstract

High voluntary employee turnover in the food service industry often exceeds 60%. Some food service leaders lack strategies to motivate employees to stay with the organization. High voluntary employee turnover negatively affects organizational profitability due to increased employee replacement costs and reduced organizational productivity. The purpose of this multiple case study was to explore the human capital strategies successful food service leaders use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. The target population consisted of 4 managers of 4 different casual dining restaurants in Winston-Salem, NC who successfully used human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. The conceptual frameworks of this study were Herzberg's two-factor theory and G. S. Becker's human capital theory. Data were collected through semistructured in-person interviews, employee handbooks, manager reference guides, exit interviews, and turnover trend reports. Transcript review and member checking strengthened the credibility and trustworthiness of this study. An inductive analysis of the data lead to the emergence of 4 themes, identified as positive work relationships with employees, employee motivation, employee incentives, and employee selection. Social implications include providing organizational leaders with a better understanding of human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Additionally, the findings from this study may contribute to social change through improved organizational profitability which could increase competitive advantage and economic sustainability in the United States.

Human Capital Strategies of Leaders in the Food Service Industry

by

Olivia Patrice Chanté Miller

MBA, University of Phoenix, 2013

BFA, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, 2006

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

July 2017

Dedication

This study is dedicated to my grandmother, Elizabeth H. K. Jackson. She was my motivation to complete this study. I also dedicate this study to aspiring leaders who desire to contribute to the improvement of society. Finally, to those who are told they cannot accomplish anything. Here is proof that if you are persistent and passionate, you can achieve anything!

Acknowledgments

In the process of this doctoral journey, I have received guidance from Walden instructors, classmates, and others with doctoral degrees. First, I would like to acknowledge my mother, Louisa, and father, Frankie for raising me with morals and for building me up to be the person I am today. As far as my doctoral journey and overall support system, I would like to thank Maria Ingram for her love and endless support in me. Thanks for encouraging me when I was close to giving up. I am grateful to have you in my life as my companion. You are my greatest inspiration! I love you. I would also like to thank my daughter, Daliah, for having patience and understanding with me in this process. I am hoping to be the best role model for you. To Kathryn Ingram (mom), I thank you for your texts of encouragement and prayers in the doctoral process. To my brother, nephew, and nieces, thanks for being there for me. I would also like to thank my committee members for their dedication throughout the doctoral process, especially Dr. Diane Dusick. Third time was a charm, and I am grateful for your strong mentorship. Words cannot express how much I appreciate your feedback, support, encouragement, and overall expertise! To my second committee member, Dr. Rocky Dwyer, thanks for your celebration emails and words of encouragement to help me reach my goal. To my University Research Reviewer, Dr. Judith Blando, thank you for your valuable feedback to help me reach my study completion. Lastly, I want to thank all my family and friends, especially Chelsea Harvey, who cheered me on towards the completion of my doctoral study.

Table of Contents

List of Tablesv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study
Background of the Problem
Problem Statement
Purpose Statement
Nature of the Study
Research Question
Interview Questions
Conceptual Framework
Operational Definitions
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations
Assumptions
Limitations8
Delimitations9
Significance of the Study9
Contribution to Business Practice
Implications for Social Change
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature
Application to the Applied Business Problem
Overview
Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory

Human Capital Theory	16
Alternative Theories	21
Leadership	24
Employee Replacement Costs	26
Human Resources Management Practices	28
Succession Planning	29
Organizational Culture	30
Recruitment	31
Employee Training	32
Employee Engagement	37
Organizational Performance	37
Employee Compensation	38
Corporate Social Responsibility	39
Summary and Introduction to Section 2	40
Section 2: The Project	42
Purpose Statement	42
Role of the Researcher	43
Participants	45
Research Method and Design	47
Research Method	47
Research Design	48
Population and Sampling	50

Ethical Research	1
Data Collection5	2
Data Collection Instrument5	3
Data Collection Technique5	6
Data Organization Techniques5	7
Data Analysis Technique5	8
Interview Questions	8
Compiling5	9
Disassembling5	9
Reassembling6	0
Interpreting6	0
Concluding6	1
Reliability and Validity6	1
Reliability6	2
Validity6	2
Summary and Introduction to Section 3	4
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change 6	6
Introduction6	6
Presentation of the Findings	6
Emergent Theme 1: Positive Work Relationships	8
Emergent Theme 2: Employee Motivation	0
Emergent Theme 3: Employee Incentives	2

Emergent Theme 4: Employee Selection	. 75
Relating Findings to Peer-Reviewed Studies.	. 77
Applications to Professional Practice	. 79
Implications for Social Change	. 80
Recommendations for Action	. 81
Recommendations for Further Research	. 83
Reflections	. 84
Conclusion.	. 85
References	. 86
Appendix A: Interview Questions	141

List of Tables

Table 1.	Source Material	.12
Table 2.	Number of Times Positive Work Relationships were Mentioned	.70
Table 3.	Number of Times Employee Motivation was Mentioned	.72
Table 4.	Number of Times Employee Incentives were Mentioned	.74
Table 5.	Number of Times Employee Selection was Mentioned	.77

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

The food service industry, with revenues of approximately \$1.7 billion, accounts for the employment of over 12.9 million workers in the United States (Joung, Goh, Huffman, Yuan, & Surles, 2015). Researchers identified that the food service industry contributes to economic growth in the United States; however, voluntary employee turnover is a growing concern (Y. Yang, 2014). Some food service leaders lack awareness of human capital, which increases the likelihood of increased voluntary employee turnover (McClean, Burris, & Detert, 2013). Barabasz (2014) added that is it vital for leaders to develop an effective plan to reduce organizational profit losses. The results of this doctoral study may provide food service leaders with knowledge of human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. I implemented a descriptive qualitative multiple case study design to explore the human capital strategies successful leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Background of the Problem

Voluntary employee turnover in the food service industry often exceeds 60%, which is significantly higher than other industries (Ellingson, Tews, & Dachner, 2016; Perez & Mirabella, 2013). High voluntary employee turnover leads to increased labor costs and decreased profits (Hom, Mitchell, Lee, & Griffeth, 2012). The most cited reasons for voluntary employee turnover are a lack of (a) training, (b) competitive wages, (c) advancement opportunities, and (d) favorable working conditions (Anvari, JianFu, & Chermahini, 2014).

Organizational leaders with high voluntary employee turnover decrease their profitability due to employee replacement costs that range from 50%-200% of an employee's salary (Selden & Sowa, 2015). Direct costs, such as employee replacement costs, training of newly hired employees, and advertising expenses for new positions, can cost organizations 21% the total annual cost (Roche, Duffield, Homer, Buchan, & Dimitrelis, 2015). Indirect costs, such as organizational productivity and employee satisfaction, account for 70-85% of total annual costs, which results in loss of organizational profitability (Jang & George, 2012).

Several researchers agree that voluntary employee turnover is problematic in the food service industry because leaders often overlook human capital as an important investment (Beehner & Blackwell, 2016; H. Wang & Wong, 2012). Some leaders fail to invest in hiring high-quality employees, which limits organizational performance (Peregrin, 2014). The cost of weak hiring may cost organizations up to two times an employee's salary and benefits (Bahar Hewertson, 2015). Voluntary employee turnover is a challenge in the food service industry because organizational leaders' lack of human capital knowledge increases the likelihood of increased voluntary employee turnover intentions (Aliyu & Nyadzayo, 2016).

Problem Statement

In the United States, the annual employee turnover rate in the food service industry in 2015 was over 66% (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2015). Employee turnover on average leads to more than a 32% decrease in profits, and up to an 11% decrease in earnings per share for some organizations (Kaliannan & Adjovu, 2015). The general

business problem is that some leaders in the food service industry are negatively affected by high voluntary employee turnover intentions, which results in loss of organizational profitability. The specific business problem is that some leaders in the food service industry lack human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative descriptive multiple case study was to explore the human capital strategies utilized by some food service industry leaders to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. The targeted population for this study consisted of food service leaders of casual dining restaurants located in Winston-Salem, North Carolina who successfully implemented human capital strategies that reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. Implications for positive social change included the potential to contribute to the improvement of employees' well-being through increased work engagement. Increased work engagement may lead to improved employee well-being through increased earnings, which in turn promotes the welfare and development of individuals, families, and communities (Xie, Xia, Xin, & Zhou, 2016).

Nature of the Study

I selected a qualitative descriptive methodology to explore human capital strategies used by organizational leaders to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Researchers use the qualitative methodology to gather data systematically based on individuals' personal knowledge or experience of the phenomenon through interviewing observation, participant observation, and engagement with artifacts (Drisko, 2016). By contrast, researchers use the quantitative research methodology to numerically

test or measure the relationship between two or more variables (Bettany-Saltikov & Whittaker, 2014). Moreover, the purpose of quantitative research is to test hypotheses, while a qualitative researcher seeks to explore in-depth descriptions, feelings, and opinions associated with real-life events, as viewed through the lens of individuals who have experienced a phenomenon (Park & Park, 2016).

The study phenomenon did not involve exploration through numerical data, variables, or statistical testing. Furthermore, a description of the strategy was not quantifiable, and I did not propose testing a hypothesis. Some researchers may use quantitative and qualitative designs together, or mixed methodology, in a single study (Galliott & Graham, 2016). In application to my research, a quantitative method was not appropriate; therefore, I did not use a mixed methodology approach.

I selected the multiple case study design to explore the phenomenon of human capital strategies leaders use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Qualitative designs such as ethnography or phenomenology did not meet the purpose of this study. Researchers use the ethnographic research design to explore the cultural similarities and differences of participants by observing daily actions, or current situations (Konu, 2015; Roberts, Henderson, Willis, & Muir-Cochrane, 2013). I did not seek to explore participants' cultural differences in this study; therefore, the ethnographic design was not appropriate.

Phenomenological researchers investigate a phenomenon through lived experiences and informed perceptions of participants (Price, Wardman, Bruce, & Millward, 2016). The purpose of the study did not involve such exploration of

individuals' or views concerning the phenomenon; therefore, a phenomenological design was not appropriate. Researchers use the multiple case study design to comparatively explore patterns of the phenomenon under study in a real-life setting through participant interviews (Liu, Lee, Kang, & Liu, 2016). For these reasons, the multiple case study design was most appropriate for this study.

Research Question

The central research question for this study was: What human capital strategies do leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?

I used the following interview questions for the study:

Interview Questions

- 1. What human capital strategies do you use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?
- 2. How do these strategies reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions in your organization?
- 3. What rewards such as advancement opportunities or recognition do you use for your employees?
- 4. What work environment factors, such as pay, salary, work schedules, and benefits, influence employees' intentions to stay in or leave your organization?
- 5. What reasons have employees given you as to why they voluntarily left your organization?

- 6. What other strategic factors should be considered when seeking to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?
- 7. How do these strategic factors reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?
- 8. What other information or recommendations can you add to help leaders in the food service industry reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?

Conceptual Framework

I used Herzberg's two-factor theory (Herzberg, Mausner, & Snyderman, 1959) and G. S. Becker's human capital theory developed in 1964 (Becker, 1964) as the conceptual framework for this study. Herzberg et al. (1959) used the key factors of two-factor theory to emphasize that job satisfaction and dissatisfaction influence employees' intentions to stay with or leave with organizations (Herzberg et al., 1959). The motivating factors of Herzberg's two-factor theory are intrinsic rewards, such as advancement opportunities and employees' sense of achievements (Herzberg et al., 1959). The hygiene, or extrinsic factors, include work environmental factors such as pay or salary, work schedules, and benefits (Herzberg, 1987). Herzberg's two-factor theory applies to this study because exploring the intrinsic and extrinsic factors of job satisfaction could increase an understanding of why some organizational leaders experience increased voluntary employee turnover intentions.

G. S. Becker wrote human capital theory (1964) to indicate that education and training increase the knowledge and skills of employees, which in turn increases advancement opportunities and pay opportunities. G. S. Becker (1975) later expanded his

study to show that increasing employee knowledge and skills lead to increased employee compensation, which directly impacts employee turnover intentions. Satisfied employees tend to stay with organizations for longer periods of time than dissatisfied employees (Tongchaiprasit & Ariyabuddhiphongs, 2016). G. S. Becker's human capital theory applies to this study as the tenets indicate that human capital enhances innovative and efficient strategies that in the end results to increased organizational performance (G. S. Becker, 1964; Bornay-Barrachina, López-Cabrales, & Valle-Cabrera, 2016).

Operational Definitions

The following applicable terms may familiarize readers with a better understanding of the study.

Employee retention: The term employee retention refers to organizational leaders' strategies to keep employees from leaving their organization (Hendrick & Raspiller, 2011).

Human capital: The term human capital refers to employees' amount of knowledge, skills, and experience, which impacts organizational profitability (Rukumnuaykit & Pholphirul, 2016).

Voluntary employee turnover intention: The term voluntary employee turnover intention means an employee may choose to leave or stay with an organization (J. T. Yang, Wan, & Fu, 2012).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Assumptions are facts the researcher supposes to exist without proof or verification (O'Boyle, Rutherford, & Banks, 2014). I assumed participants of this study would respond honestly and thoroughly to each question based on their experience of human capital. I also assumed the semi-structured interview questions would engage the participants sufficiently for them to describe human capital strategies for reducing voluntary employee turnover intentions. Another assumption was that the research method and design were appropriate to address the research question and participants would allow sufficient time to address the problem.

Limitations

Limitations of a study are situations or potential weaknesses beyond the researcher's control (Helmich, Boerebach, Arah, & Lingard, 2015). The purposeful sample selection of participants was limited by participants' knowledge concerning voluntary employee turnover and their willingness to share that information. The study location of the study population was in Winston-Salem, North Carolina; therefore, results may not be generalizable to leaders in other geographic regions. The participants selected were limited to the food service industry; therefore, the findings of the study may not apply to other industries or other areas of the food service industry not similar in size or scope to the organizations included in this study.

Delimitations

The delimitations of a study are the research boundaries based on the framework, population, and methodological procedures (J. R. Thomas, Silverman, & Nelson, 2015). The following delimitations defined the boundaries of this study. First, I only invited leaders as participants who possessed information regarding strategies for reducing voluntary employee turnover intentions. The study was delimited only to voluntary employee turnover intentions and did not include a discussion of involuntary turnover. The study was delimited to four food service organizations located in Winston-Salem, North Carolina. Participants included four managers of different shifts from each of the four organizations.

Significance of the Study

Previous researchers determined that an issue of high voluntary employee turnover exists in the food service industry (Kumar, Dass, & Topaloglu, 2014). Food service leaders fail to properly initiate and implement effective strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions (Hee & Ling, 2011). Kozial, Kozial, Wojtowicz, and Pyrek (2014) added that some food service leaders lack managerial experience, which may impact organizational profitability. Researching the human capital strategies of successful food service leaders may provide insight for new food service leaders that will enable them to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Contribution to Business Practice

The results of the study may provide organizational leaders with a better understanding of human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover

intentions. When key employees leave organizations, direct and indirect costs affect organizational profitability (Duffield, Roche, Homer, Buchan, & Dimetrelis, 2014). Lu and Gursoy (2016) mentioned that opportunities exist for researchers to explore the effective strategies leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Subramony and Holtom (2012) added that human capital factors such as employee selection, training, and compensation might influence voluntary employee turnover intentions. Recommendations from the study may contribute to efficient business practices by informing organizational leaders of factors that may increase job satisfaction and reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions in the food service industry.

Implications for Social Change

The implications for social change involved understanding the factors that contribute to voluntary employee turnover intentions. Improving job factors that affect the employees' well-being and morale contributes to social change both individually and in the community. Reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions in organizations could improve social contributions as organizational leaders who achieve higher profits tend to have a surplus to donate to charities (Chen & Lin, 2015). Additionally, the implications for positive social change included the potential to contribute to the improvement of employees' well-being through increased job satisfaction. Happiness and positive self-efficacy improve personal health and empowerment (Ouweneel, Le Blanc, & Schaufeli, 2013). Employees with an increased sense of well-being tend to actively engage in training new hires, which in turn increases supportive social networks in the

work environment (Chumg, Cooke, Fry, & Hung, 2015). Organizational leaders may use the findings of this multiple case study as a resource to understand the importance of strategic initiatives. Particularly, leaders in the food service industry may use the research findings to increase their awareness of social responsibility as it relates to voluntary employee turnover intentions.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

Scholars formulate literature reviews to address the assumptions within prior research studies and contribute to current perspectives to enhance knowledge within organizations (Wisker, 2015). Seuring and Gold (2012) added that researchers use literature reviews to contribute to the development of topics that contain further research directions. The contents of this literature review consisted of peer-reviewed literature from the scholarly resources such as Business Source Complete, Thoreau, Emerald Management Journal, ProQuest, Emerald Government databases, ScienceDirect, and other management resources published within the past 5 years. Other sources included seminal books by expert authors that supported the conceptual framework of this study. Keywords used to initiate literature review searches were *career growth*, *employee benefits*, *employee replacement costs*, *employee retention*, *employee selection*, *employee turnover*, *employee turnover intentions*, *Herzberg's two-factor theory*, *human capital*, *human capital theory*, *human resources practices*, *job satisfaction*, *organizational culture*, *sustainability*, and *wage level*.

The period covered by the literature review on voluntary employee intentions was from 2010 to 2016. After evaluating over 300 references from past researchers, the total

number of references in this study was 210. The total number of peer-reviewed references was 202. The total percentage of peer-reviewed references was 96%. The total number of peer-reviewed references from 2012 to 2016 was 87%. Further source material breakdown within the literature review 5-year range and outside of the literature review 5-year range is presented in Table 1.

Table 1

Source Material

Sources	Outside of 5-year Range (2011 and Earlier)	Within 5-year Range (2012-2016)	Total of All Sources
Peer-Reviewed Journal Articles	19	183	202
Books	6	1	8
Total Sources by Year Grouping	33	176	210

In the following sections, I will include the purpose statement to remind the reader about the focus of the study. I will present an analysis of the conceptual frameworks and how organizational leaders in the food service industry could use the tenets to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Next, I will give a critical analysis and synthesis of the literature about potential themes and phenomenon, voluntary employee turnover intentions. Lastly, I will examine literature from previous researchers who studied the same phenomenon.

Application to the Applied Business Problem

The purpose of this qualitative descriptive multiple case study was to explore the human capital strategies utilized by select food service industry leaders to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. The targeted population for this study consisted of food service leaders of casual dining restaurants located in Winston-Salem, North Carolina who successfully implemented human capital strategies that reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. Implications for positive social change included the potential to contribute to the improvement of employees' well-being through increased work engagement. Increased work engagement may lead to improved employee well-being through increased earnings, which in turn promotes the welfare and development of individuals, families, and communities (Xie et al., 2016).

Overview

Leaders in the food service industry face a challenge in the management of voluntary employee turnover intentions. Organizations with high voluntary employee turnover intentions experience increased employee dissatisfaction, which may trickle down to other employees (Suleiman AlBattat & Mat Som, 2013). Some food service leaders neglect to develop strategies for positive work environments in which employees' age and cultural values are respected, which can interfere with organizational performance (Maier, 2011). Without the development of job satisfaction strategies, organizations may experience work environments where employees' views toward leadership are negative (J. Tang, Tu, & Ferns, 2013). F. W. Becker and Tews (2016) mentioned that strategies, such as incentive programs to recognize key employees, may

reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Previous researchers indicated that opportunities exist for leaders in the food service industry to develop effective strategies to reduce voluntary employee intentions (Y. Yang, 2014).

Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory

After reviewing several theories, I found the two-factor theory and human capital theory to be appropriate for the focus of this study as a framework for exploring employee turnover. The two-factor theory involves employee satisfaction, a motivator theoretical component, and employee dissatisfaction, a theoretical hygiene component (Herzberg, 1974). Frederick Herzberg wrote the book *The Motivation to Work* in 1959, wherein he interviewed 200 engineers and accountants to classify the motivators and hygiene factors based on employee job satisfaction (Herzberg et al., 1959). The participants reflected on situations when they were satisfied and dissatisfied with their jobs (Smith & Shields, 2013). Herzberg identified achievement, recognition, and promotion as motivators, and supervision, salary, and work environment as hygiene factors (Gaki, Kontodimopoulos, & Niakas, 2013). Purohit and Bandyopadhyay (2014) expanded on Herzberg's pioneering approach, mentioning that motivators are also known as intrinsic factors, and hygiene is also known as extrinsic factors.

Employee motivation involves the overall engagement, effort, and initiatives that determine employees' intentions to stay in or quit their jobs (Korzynski, 2013). Herzberg identified that motivators are the satisfactory elements that encourage employees to perform innovatively well within the company (Mládková, Zouharová, & Nový, 2015). Motivators, also known as intrinsics, are factors that allow employees to take ownership

of their expected tasks, which enhances achievement of organizational goals and objectives. Garbers and Konradt (2014) acknowledged that basic recognition and reward systems increase employee performance, and create emotional drives that enable employees to feel valued and appreciated. Dagne, Beyene, and Berhanu (2015) expounded on motivational concepts with a mixed-methods study to reveal that benefits and recognition are vital for employee motivation. Hye Jung, Sun Young, and Jin Nam (2015) agreed that intrinsic factors enhance employee motivation. The previous research of several scholars confirms the motivator factors concepts of Herzberg's theoretical framework.

Rusu and Avasilcai (2014) associated the hygiene factors with employee dissatisfaction. In the context of employee turnover, Hyun and Oh (2011) conducted a quantitative study to determine that hygiene factors were more significant than motivational factors for employees in the foodservice industry. Raziq and Maulabakhsh (2015) added that without hygiene factors in the workplace, employees run a higher risk of dissatisfaction with the job. However, Turabik and Baskan (2015) argued that hygiene factors must work hand in hand with motivators to be effective.

Herzberg used the intrinsic and extrinsic factors to expand on the concept that satisfied employees are less likely to leave organizations voluntarily (Negarandeh, Dehghan-Nayeri, & Ghasemi, 2015). Employee job satisfaction refers to employees' feelings or opinions of whether they enjoy their work environment (Tziner, Rabenu, Radomski, & Belkin, 2015). Zhao et al. (2013) mentioned that satisfied employees experience a sense of belonging to the organization, which increases their commitment to

stay in the organization. Previous researchers indicated that several factors influence employee job satisfaction. In a study conducted by Jung and Yoon (2013), a positive relationship existed between employees' satisfaction and customers' satisfaction.

Benton (2016) mentioned that organizational leaders who desire to understand and achieve increased employee job satisfaction use Herzberg's intrinsic and extrinsic motivational factors. Leaders should focus on factors such as advancement opportunities, job ownership, and meaningful work to increase employee motivation within organizations (Panaccio, Vandenberghe, & Ben Ayed, 2014). Kim (2015) determined that intrinsic factors such as self-development and training reduced voluntary employee intentions. Using Herzberg's framework, Pandža, Đeri, Galamboš, and Galamboš (2015) indicated that employee salary and leadership competencies influenced employee motivation. Overall, Herzberg used two-factory theory in previous research to reveal that satisfied employees are less likely to leave organizations (Derby-Davis, 2014).

Human Capital Theory

The second conceptual framework for this study is human capital theory. G. S. Becker originally developed human capital theory, and later collaborated with Theodore Schultz and Jacob Mincer (Gilead, 2009). G. S. Becker (1964) developed human capital theory to indicate that general training enhances employees' overall skill set, while specific training provides employees skills with the current organization. The elements included in the human capital theory include investment in training, favorable working conditions, and advancement opportunities (G. S. Becker, 1962). G. S. Becker (1964) acknowledged how general and specific training influences employees' intentions to stay

with or leave with organizations. Additionally, components of human capital theory indicated that labor costs are relative to organizational profitability (Bornay-Barrachina et al., 2016).

G. S. Becker's (1964) perspective on human capital theory outlined that individuals increase skills and knowledge through investments in education, training, and other experiences. G. S. Becker stipulated that investment in human capital advances knowledge, skills, or health and increases organizational profitability. G. S. Becker used the tenets of human capital theory to reveal that organizations may generate compensation for their venture in human capital. Schultz (1971) developed the human capital theory to outline the need for organizational leaders to invest in the education, health, and job opportunities for their employees. Schultz expanded the tenets of human capital theory to indicate that human capital through education and training is more effective than physical capital. Mincer's (1974) perspective on human capital theory influenced several researchers to explore the idea that labor economics are essential components of human capital. Mincer emphasized that organizations must use on-the-job training and formal schooling interchangeably to for human capital effectiveness.

Employee retention is vital to the enforcement of human capital theory in that employee turnover rates are reduced when employees are satisfied (Kwon & Rupp, 2013). Various researchers have utilized the tenets of human capital theory as an important source of organizational profitability. Martin, McNally, and Kay (2013) mentioned that scholars adopted the human capital theory model to expand the linkage between human capital and organizational performance. Backman (2014) referenced the

tenets of human capital theory to indicate that human capital accumulation increases economic sustainability at the individual, organizational, and regional levels. Muller and Nordman (2011) defined that human capital as the education level of the individual, firm, or population. Mani (2013) added that the educational and occupational approaches were highly correlated, and performed only marginally differently in statistical terms, depending on the research question. While the educational and skills training approaches to human capital measurement positively correlated in previous studies, each had different implications for analysis and organizational development (Fulmer & Ployhart, 2013).

Rabuil Islam, Ang, and Madsen (2014) indicated that the employee knowledge is equal to their educational attainment, as opposed to their specific or generalized training. Barabasz (2014) agreed that tenets of human capital theory indicate that education impacts an organization's profitability. Matherly and Al Nahyan (2015) agreed that education is vital as a principle of human capital theory in that knowledge is transferable to employees and employers. From an employer's perspective, educated employees transfer knowledge to other employees, which may improve organizational performance (Ha, Lo, & Wang, 2016). From the employees' perspectives, higher education creates better advancement opportunities (McPhail, Patiar, Herington, Creed, & Davidson, 2015).

Qiu, Haobin Ye, Hung, and York (2015) conducted a study that revealed that employees' education levels increase opportunities for advancement. Andersson, Nabavi, and Wilhelmsson (2014) added that most employees expect fair compensation when they

invest in higher education. He, Long, and Kuvaas (2016) expounded on the educational perspective to mention employees with high education levels and decent salaries are more likely to remain with organizations. However, Liming and Shunguo (2015) argued that the quality of an employees' skill set reflects an occupation's demand, based on labor market factors. Ma and Trigo (2012) clarified that the impact of education on employees' voluntary turnover intentions varies and depends on the needs of the organizations.

Human capital is useful when leaders develop strategies to implement various tasks that require commitment (G. S. Becker, 1964). Some leaders in the food service industry lack education and experience, which impacts organizational profitability (Agarwal & Dahm, 2015). Comprehension of human capital theory increases leaders' motivation to decrease failure in the competitive markets (Seong-O & Patterson, 2014). Hayek, Thomas, Novicevic, and Montalvo (2015) contributed to this theory concept by emphasizing that some leaders neglect components of human capital theory because they lack knowledge of human capital.

Baptista, Karaöz, and Mendonça (2014) added that for organizations to increase profits, it is vital that human capital efficiently transfers to the employees. Human capital theory addresses the loss of institutional knowledge when employees exit (G. S. Becker, 1962). Previous research, based on human capital theory, revealed that organizations with limited human capital experience higher voluntary employee turnover intentions (Pee, Kankanhalli, Tan, & Tham, 2014).

Katsikea, Theodosiou, and Morgan (2015) identified high employee turnover as an ongoing problem in the food service industry because some leaders fail to develop

human capital strategies. Investment in human capital is a function of both the individual and the organization (Folloni & Vittadini, 2010). Organizational leaders invest in human capital by providing training and on-the-job learning. The organization absorbs the costs of these investments with the reasonable expectation that the trainee will remain with the organization. When this is not the case, the organization is responsible for the cost of training.

A review of the literature indicated that human capital increases organizational profitability. Qadri and Waheed (2013) conducted a multi-country study which concluded that human capital is vital for economic growth and increased organizational performance. Kostakis (2014) found positive statistical relationships between human capital and growth per capita (GDP) existed in 96 countries.

Akpolat (2014) conducted a correlational study based on human capital and found that education is a factor in increased GDP and economic growth. McHenry (2014) agreed that human capital influences productivity, growth, and economic adaptability. Hai, Jing, and Jintong (2013) added that human capital enhances the abilities of organizational leaders to undertake general entrepreneurial responsibilities of identifying and exploiting the opportunities available in shift operations.

Lakshman (2014) used the frameworks of human capital theory to indicate that increasing human capital could involve the transfer of tacit and explicit knowledge to employees. Hau, Kim, Lee, and Kim (2013) explained that tacit knowledge is unspoken information based on experience and intuition, while explicit knowledge contains written information in reports or manuals. Nguyen and Burgess (2014) conducted a case study to

examine the knowledge transfer of employees who worked for two small businesses in Vietnam. Findings of the case study revealed employees' job requirements with limited flexibility demand increased explicit knowledge, while employees' job requirements with more flexibility needed tacit knowledge (Nguyen & Burgess, 2014). Starks (2013) acknowledged that organizational leaders face a multitude of workforce challenges; therefore, leaders must know both tacit and explicit knowledge. To successfully transfer tacit and explicit knowledge, leaders must continuously update their competencies for professional development (Tanhua-Piiroinen & Sommers-Piiroinen, 2013).

Schatzel, Strandholm, and Callahan (2012) mentioned that employees with higher education and training increase productivity through cognitive growth, and receive incentives that increase job satisfaction. Moretti (2004) compared 318 U.S. standard metropolitan statistical areas (SMSA) using census data from the years 1970, 1980, 1990, and 2000. The study used multiple regression analyses and the ANOVA procedure to isolate the impact of college degree concentration on several independent variables including per capita income, housing prices, and subsequent college degree level. A significant positive linear relationship existed between per capita income and college degree level. The results also revealed well-educated individuals had a positive direct effect on productivity and wages, which led to a spillover effect on others.

Alternative Theories

March and Simon (1958) developed voluntary employee turnover (VET) theory. In the tenets of VET, March and Simon focused on employees' motivation to terminate employment rather than the turnover process. Burton, Holtom, Sablynski, Mitchell, and

Lee (2010) evaluated the tenets of the VET to acknowledge that withdrawal behavior relates to ease of departure and desirability of the work alternatives to current employment. The value of alternatives was a comparison of current job satisfaction and the perceived potential appreciation of the alternative. Misunderstanding stimuli, such as organizational changes, can result in organizationally unintended responses to motivate valued employees to leave (Hom et al., 2012).

The adverse effects of VET include both the well-documented direct costs of replacement (Hester, 2013; Wallace & Gaylor, 2012) and indirect costs such as loss of competitiveness and effect on organizational culture (Shuck, Twyford, Reio, & Shuck, 2014). There are additional expenses incurred due to disengaged employees' behaviors and attitudes before VET which are less understood than the costs of actual turnover (Christian & Ellis, 2014). Food service leaders benefit from studies of VET that provide models to inform the leadership of human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions as well as the direct and indirect costs of the turnover process (Watty-Benjamin & Udechukwu, 2014).

Bandura (1986) developed social cognitive theory, which indicated that environmental conditions influence behaviors. Bandura included the concept of reciprocal determinism, which suggested the world and the behavior of individuals are mutually caused. Bandura focused on the conceptions of strengthening and observation, which gave more significance to the internal mental processes and the interactions with other people. Jeong, Lee, and Nagesvaran (2016) used tenets of social cognitive theory to

indicate that employees' psychological acceptance toward learning new tasks affects voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Sampaio, Thomas, and Font (2012) added that observation and imitation may determine if employees have low or high self-efficacy. Zhu, Treviño, and Zheng (2016) expounded on this concept to add that leadership behaviors influence voluntary employee turnover intentions. Leaders with high ethics are more likely to be respected by employees, which may influence their employment intentions (Lam, Loi, Chan, & Liu, 2016). Food service leaders may use tenets of social cognitive theory to improve work conditions, such as work demands, leadership concern for food quality, and job satisfaction to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions (Young & Corsun, 2010).

Homans (1958) developed social exchange theory (SET). The tenets of social exchange theory indicated that positive social interactions between leaders and employees are as valuable as monetary gains (Homans, 1958). Huang et al. (2016), used the tenets of social exchange theory to indicate further that leadership support impacts employee engagement. Klotz and Bolino (2016) conducted four studies which reveal that social exchange relationships influence voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Shuck et al. (2014) used the framework of social exchange theory to indicate human resource development practices, such as employee skill development and career development, improves employee engagement and turnover intentions. Various researchers used the SET framework based on the phenomenon of voluntary employee turnover intentions. Løkke and Sørensen (2014) argued that various theories serve

different purposes to represent researchers' implicit and explicit understanding of the phenomenon.

Leadership

Food service leaders have an important role in that they influence employees' perception of their job (Asencio, 2016). Azanza, Moriano, Molero, and Lévy Mangin (2015) emphasized that effective leadership may reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Research conducted by J. Tang et al. (2013) revealed that employees' perceptions of leaders have a positive relationship with their job satisfaction.

Hsiung (2012) emphasized that when leaders do not value employees' opinions or concerns, employee motivation decreases. Xiong, Lin, Li, and Wang (2016) explained the concept of emotional contagion, which is when a person's perception towards situations influences others' perceptions. One employee's negative opinion toward leadership may affect other employees' perception of leadership. Therefore, it is vital for leaders to develop initiatives to address employees' concerns.

Ethical leadership. Tromp and Blomme (2014) added that leadership behaviors influence employees' job satisfaction, engagement, and self-efficacy. Ethical leadership can affect employees' intentions to stay with or leave organizations (Demirtas & Akdogan, 2015). Ethical leadership correlates with leader honesty, fairness, and treatment of employees (Palanski, Avey, & Jiraporn, 2014). Dhar (2015) added that ethical leadership improves the behavior of employees. G. Tang et al. (2015) confirmed that ethical leadership impacts the performance of employees in the food service industry. Some leaders fail to apply ethical leadership practices (Bonner, Greenbaum, &

Mayer, 2016). A study conducted by Xu, Loi, and Ngo (2016) indicated that ethical leadership behavior increases employees' trust, which promotes positive views toward their organization.

Communication. Ruben and Gigliotti (2016) emphasized that effective leadership involves clear communication, which influences employee behavior. Osman, Noordin, Daud, and Othman (2016) added that leaders who communicate clear job expectations and give constructive feedback develop positive relationships with employees. Kim, Song, and Lee (2016) agreed that leaders' methods and strategies of communication may impact voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Nikolić, Vukonjanski, Nedeljković, Hadžić, and Terek (2013) acknowledged that effective leader communication increases employee job satisfaction, while ineffective leader communication decreases employee job satisfaction. Madera, Dawson, and Neal (2014) observed that communication is challenging for some leaders in the food service due to employees' inability to speak English. However, leaders may overcome language barriers by developing strategies, such as pictures, to communicate tasks to employees (Madera, Dawson, Neal, & Busch, 2013).

Knowledge and experience. Organizational leaders' knowledge and experience level may negatively or positively impact the performance of employees (Agnihotri, Rapp, Andzulis, & Gabler, 2014). Sullivan and Marvel (2011) acknowledged that experienced leaders are knowledgeable about their roles and responsibilities, which enhances organizational performance. Wilson-Wünsch, Beausaert, Tempelaar, and Gijselaers (2015) confirmed that the knowledge and experience of leaders is a major

factor of organizational performance in the food service industry. Sipe (2016) added that experienced leaders promote new ideas within organizations, which increases employee empowerment.

Employee Replacement Costs

Voluntary employee turnover is an ongoing challenge for food service leaders because retraining an existing employee costs five times less money than attracting a new employee to work in organizations (Davidson, Timo, & Wang, 2010). Replacement costs should be a consideration for all organizations when considering human capital. X. Wang, Wang, Xu, and Ji (2014) indicated that voluntary employee turnover increases labor costs and decreases the profitability of organizations.

Selden and Sowa (2015) emphasized that voluntary employee turnover costs for food service organizations range from 50 to 200% of an employee's salary. Indirect costs, such as organizational productivity and employee satisfaction, account for 70-85% of total annual costs, which results in loss of organizational profitability (Jang & George, 2012). Direct costs, such as employee replacement costs, training of newly hired employees, and advertising costs for new positions, can cost organizations 21% of the total annual cost (Roche et al., 2015). The most common direct costs associated with voluntary employee turnover are selection and replacement costs, separation costs, training costs and the cost of having a vacant position (Van der Aa, Bloemer, & Henseler, 2012).

There is extensive variation in the reported costs of voluntary employee turnover intentions in organizations. The impact of replacement costs could have differentiated

results based on job category (Hancock, Allen, Bosco, McDaniel, & Pierce, 2013). Jobs where output relied on time sensitivity were affected, and the research suggested that the total productivity loss was underestimated (Hancock et al., 2013). Also indicated were the detrimental impact that replacement costs had on productivity and the need for consistency within the workforce.

Voluntary employee turnover costs include productivity losses during training, recruiting, and lost work while a position is vacant (Dong, Johar, & Kumar, 2012; Hennes, Leone, & Miller, 2013). A combination of existing literature with an industry panel was used to survey human resource managers across 64 four and five-star hotels. The results indicated that major costs are associated with voluntary turnover in the workforce. This voluntary turnover had substantial impacts on hotel operational costs and overall profits. The research also indicated that this voluntary turnover was linked with lower levels of service, consumer experience, and general value, which may have in turn contributed to decreased profits. Replacement costs should be a consideration for all organizations when considering human capital. In an examination of productivity loss due to illness, productivity declined when workers, mainly involved in team production, required replacement (Zhang, Bansback, & Anis, 2011).

In a meta-analysis of collective turnover that included 48 independent samples 24, 943 individual cases were assessed (Kwon & Rupp, 2013). Organizational performance was found to decline with voluntary turnover; however, the strongest declines in performance were found in (a) manufacturing/transportation industries (-.07), (b) among managerial employees (-.08), (c) in midsize organizations (-.07), (d) among samples from

labor market economies (-.05), and (e) when performance was measured by customer service (-.10) or quality and safety (-.12). The results indicated that some jobs have outsized impacts on organizational performance and that organizational size was related to the impact of replacement costs. Employees who left the organization affected organizational profitability (Kwon & Rupp, 2013).

Karatepe (2013) mentioned that high performer voluntary turnover has the strongest impact on organizations. A loss of top performers was also found to have a significant impact on firms that invested less in human capital in the way of selection, training, and wage levels. The research reinforced the concept that employees who left the organization could have an impact on that organization, and reputable organizations that invested least in human capital incurred the strongest declines in performance (Karatepe, 2013).

Human Resources Management Practices

Human Resource Management (HRM) is a source of competitive advantage for food service leaders (Paṣaoğlu, 2015). de Oliveira and da Silva (2015) agreed and added that employees with extensive knowledge, skills, and abilities enhance organizational performance. Durrani and Rajagopal (2016) emphasized that in the food service industry, HRM practices set the tone for employee perceptions and job performance. It is imperative that leaders implement effective HRM practices to reduce employee turnover.

In a quantitative study conducted by Ghosh and Gurunathan (2015), several leaders in the banking industry were surveyed to test their commitment based human resources management practices. Ghosh and Gurunathan concluded that effective HRM

practices lowered employees' intentions to quit. Similarly, Ozolina-Ozola (2014) conducted a mixed methods study to explain how HRM practices such as job design, recruitment and selection, training, and compensation impact voluntary employee turnover. Dhar (2015) expounded on these concepts by mentioning that effective HRM practices develop innovative behavior of employees.

Succession Planning

Succession planning is the systematic long-term process in which leaders transfer responsibilities, knowledge, and roles to meet the needs of the organization (Michel & Kammerlander, 2015). Succession planning involves (a) selecting and training employees, (b) the development of a mission or vision for the organization, (c) defining roles of employees, and (d) communicating decisions to stakeholders (Sund, Melin, & Haag, 2015). Wadeson and Ciccotosto (2013) noted that effective succession planning decreases employee recruitment costs and increases employee retention. Therefore, organizations must proactively monitor the needs of the company to recruit and retain employees effectively.

Majda (2015) indicated that succession planning is essential for organizational profitability. Bozer, Kuna, and Santora (2015) conducted a quantitative study that revealed a positive association between succession planning and organizational leadership development. Frost and Laing (2015) determined succession planning was important to organizations; however, leaders often find systematic and strategically implemented succession planning as a challenge. Effective succession planning increases

employee engagement and organizational culture, which improves the performance of the organization (Chung & Luo, 2013).

Organizational Culture

Gothard and Austin (2013) emphasized that organizational culture is a major component of reducing voluntary employee intentions. Y. Lee and Kramer (2016) noted that the debates concerning the importance of organizational culture have existed for several years. Organizational culture refers to the combination of company values and employee behaviors (Johnson, Haegeli, Hendrikx, & Savage, 2016). Particularly, organizational culture is a process in which traditions are continuously shared for organizational effectiveness.

Klimas (2016) emphasized that organizational culture is known as a driving force of competitive advantage. For example, the competing values framework (CVF), developed by Quinn, outlined that leadership is a vital component of organizational culture (Melo, Silva, & Parreira, 2014). Körner, Wirtz, Bengel, and Göritz (2015) added that strong team culture enhances organizational culture and increases job satisfaction. On the contrary, misunderstanding stimuli such as organizational changes can result in organizationally unintended responses by individuals including valued employees voluntarily terminating (Hom et al., 2012).

Organizational culture varies from one workplace to another and is formed by the diversity of various individual attitudes, cultures, and beliefs (Mauno, Kiuru, & Kinnunen, 2011). Saad and Mohd Asaad (2015) emphasized that organizational culture improves organizational performance. Azanza et al. (2015) confirmed the importance of

organizational culture but added that authentic leadership improves the job satisfaction of employees. Flores and Combs (2013) presented the idea that organizational culture is based on workplace diversity; therefore, employee attitudes reflect customer loyalty and business performance.

Recruitment

Breaugh (2014) mentioned that recruitment is an important strategy for reducing voluntary employee turnover intentions. However, employees must be properly matched to the appropriate job to ensure career longevity with the organization (Van Hoye, 2013). Reitz (2014) contributed to this idea by adding the concept of job embeddedness (JE), which explained that there must be a proper fit between employees and their organization for reduced employee turnover. Bambacas and Kulik (2013) expounded to mention the job embeddedness theory contains three elements of link, fit, and sacrifice, which encourages employees to stay with organizations. In a quantitative study conducted by Chetty, Coetzee, and Ferreira (2016), a cross-sectional survey revealed the importance of job embeddedness as a recruitment strategy to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Leupold, Ellis, and Valle (2013) conducted a study to confirm that job embeddedness is significantly and positively correlated to employee intention to leave.

Dahling, Winik, Schoepfer, and Chau (2013) mentioned that effective recruiting practices are essential for the reduction of voluntary employee turnover intentions. For example, the implementation of employee referral programs (ERPs) as a recruiting tool allows current employees to receive extrinsic rewards (Keeling, McGoldrick, & Sadhu,

2013). Bloemer (2010) added that affective commitment is a key factor in implementing effective employee referral programs.

Employee Training

Leaders with knowledge of human capital effectively communicate and train employees, which increases organizational productivity and efficiency (Muda & Rahman, 2016). Bogenschutz, Nord, and Hewitt (2015) emphasized previous literature on voluntary employee turnover indicated that organizations that lack professional development opportunities and training experience high voluntary employee turnover. Esteban-Lloret, Aragón-Sánchez, and Carrasco-Hernández (2014) conducted an empirical study that revealed productive investments in employee training increase organizational performance. Poon and Yin (2014) emphasized that employees with high skill levels increase innovation through knowledge sharing, which promotes organizational profitability.

Aharonovitz (2011) identified that on-the-job training creates a continuous cycle whereby promoted employees train newly-hired employees. Aragón, Jiménez, and Valle (2014) emphasized that learning-oriented training enhances organizational learning or high performance. Mehra, Langer, Bapna, and Gopal (2014) conducted a study which revealed that training investments increase an organization's profitability. These researchers outlined the importance of training as a component of human capital investment.

Tohidi (2011) recommended that companies should structure training practices to adhere to the following stages: (a) concrete experiences for the participants, (b) a period

of reflection on those experiences, (c) the time to integrate observations of those experiences into a theory of best practice, and (d) testing that theory in real world use. Liao (2010) perceived that trained employees are more satisfied with their job than untrained employees. Individuals require time to integrate what they have learned, take feedback on their experience, and create ideas and practices in their role. Training should not only be applied to individuals but should involve groups working together because group units form the core of modern institutions.

There is a collective knowledge that arises within a group that can act in a superior fashion to specific awareness of a situation. Soltis, Agneessens, Sasovova, and Labianca (2013) mentioned social support from coworkers or supervisors may improve voluntary turnover intentions within organizations. Workplace social support involves social interactions that enable employees to cope with stress (Ju, Lan, Li, Feng, & You, 2015). Increased social support may improve training effectiveness within organizations. Some employees may feel comfortable asking other employees for advice involved in their job expectations rather than their supervisor.

Scott, Zagenczyk, Schippers, Purvis, and Cruz (2014) acknowledged organizations could reduce costs associated with voluntary employee turnover intentions by ensuring employees feel a sense of belonging to the team. Marchand and Vandenberghe (2016) mentioned employees demand organizational support when their expectations on the job are higher. Organizational support may reduce emotional exhaustion, which improves employees' self-esteem toward their job expectations (Marchand & Vandenberghe, 2016). Kuvaas, Dysvik, and Buch (2014) added that

effective training strategies impact work-related stress levels. Employees have positive work attitudes when they are confident with their job responsibilities, which transfers to their co-workers (Bader, 2015).

Training should be a major priority for the food service industry because more than 16% and 24% of the workforce 16–19 years old and 20–24 years old, respectively, work in a restaurant as their first job (Y. M. Lee & Sozen, 2016). Leaders in the food service industry invest in their employees through formal and informal training, tuition assistance programs, or enrollment in certificate earning programs. Future productivity gains must offset the cost of training and diminished productivity during training.

Leaders in the foodservice industry must be nimble and demonstrate a high degree of adaptation to cope with rapidly changing markets and economic situations (Ravichandran, Cichy, Powers, & Kirby, 2015). Díaz-Fernández, López-Cabrales, and Valle-Cabrera (2014) agreed to the competitive advantage concept but added that employees are valuable in that they create levels of human capital within the organization.

Skills and knowledge. Skills and knowledge are the outcomes of human capital investments in the form of education or other types of training (Madsen & Bingham, 2014). Mayer, Somaya, and Williamson (2012) acknowledged that leaders' decision-making skills and knowledge sourcing are vital components of human capital. This approach is ideal when there is a correlation between human capital investments and the employee investment outcomes (Mendolicchio, Paolini, & Pietra, 2014). Pasban and Nojedeh (2016) determined that human skill is vital for leaders to increase knowledge

information and innovation, which transfers to employees and leads to customer satisfaction and competitive advantage within the organization. Kogovsek and Kogovsek (2013) added that the initial acquisition of human capital begins with formal schooling; however, it is a continuous process as employees' knowledge increases in the workplace.

Advancement opportunities. Stanley, Vandenberghe, Vandenberg, and Bentein (2013) emphasized that employees are more likely to stay with organizations that provide career advancement opportunities. McPhail et al. (2015) added that career advancement is important for employee job satisfaction, which impacts organizational performance. Briggs, Jaramillo, and Weeks (2012) identified that employees commit to organizations with career advancement opportunities, which reduces voluntary employee turnover intentions. On the contrary, Juhdi, Pa'wan, and Hansaram (2013) argued that career advancement opportunities did not have an influence on voluntary employee turnover intentions.

de Beer, Rothmann, and Pienaar (2016) outlined that some employees have no desire to advance in their career, which may indicate that the voluntary employee turnover intentions of some organizations are reduced. Wen and Liu (2015) clarified both perspectives by noting that employees with a higher sense of belonging to organizations are more likely to desire career advancements. Croteau and Wolk (2010) added that leaders must develop career paths for highest performing employees for reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. Harris, Pattie, and McMahan (2015) expounded on the concepts by adding that for employees to advance in a career path, leaders of organizations must value human capital.

Work environment. A primary objective of leaders in the food service industry is to increase their productivity while maintaining a positive work environment. Tsai, Horng, Liu, and Hu (2015) outlined that the work environment can be related to physical and social elements to facilitate organizational productivity. Physical demands in the food service industry include the preparation, processing, and packaging activities (Farahani, Grunow, & Akkerman, 2013). Laschinger and Fida (2014) found that authentic leadership reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. Keating and Heslin (2015) noted a positive work environment fosters employee engagement, which increases their career development and sense of belonging to the organization. Chang (2016) exhibited the internal and external marketing promises in that they create a competitive employee engagement level. Based on this model, employee engagement is a contributing factor of customer service.

Work-related stress. Work-related stress is also a factor of the work environment. Work-related stress involves extended work hours, poor working conditions, and an unhealthy work environment (Tziner et al., 2015). Lugosi, Robinson, Golubovskaya, and Foley (2016) outlined the importance of food service leaders recognizing that social expectations, such as parental expectations, contribute to the work-related stress of their employees. Ryan, Ma, Hsiao, and Ku (2015) added to this concept by indicating that work-family conflict (WFC) which influences employee turnover intention.

From another perspective, Kao, Cheng, Kuo, and Huang (2014) indicated that employees in the food service industry encounter increased work-related stress due to

their interpersonal expectations. Elçi, Şener, Aksoy, and Alpkan (2012) added that work-related stress has a positive effect on voluntary employee turnover. Schmidt et al. (2014) outlined that effective leadership may determine levels of work-related stress. Overall, a positive work environment is a factor that motivates employees to stay with an organization.

Employee Engagement

Paek, Schuckert, Kim, and Lee (2015) emphasized that employee engagement is based on employee morale and job satisfaction. Employee engagement in the food service industry creates an organizational culture based on leaders and followers collectively reaching organizational goals (Carter & Baghurst, 2014). Burke, Koyuncu, Fiksenbaum, and Tekin (2013) added that employee engagement significantly relates to employees' job satisfaction, turnover rates, and work behaviors. To support this idea, Shahpouri, Namdari, and Abedi (2016) mentioned that self-efficacy, organizational self-esteem, performance feedback, and support systems could affect employees' work engagement. Boroş and Curşeu (2013) extended to this concept by adding that the more one identifies with an organization, the more the person's future connects to the organization.

Organizational Performance

Licuanan, Sengupta, and Neelankavil (2015) mentioned that human capital enhances innovative and efficient strategies that result in increased organizational performance. Esteban and Rodrigo (2011) concurred that human capital is vital in acquiring various utilitarian resources for the success of the organization. Chatterji and

Patro (2014) mentioned that human capital is a requirement for extended learning and ensures the enhancement of organizational performance. Human capital influences whether available market opportunities succeed or fail based on profitability within organizations (Han, Han, & Brass, 2014).

Kanbayashi and Takenoshita (2014) emphasized that employees voluntarily leave their jobs to maximize their returns on human capital. Triguero-Sánchez, Sánchez-Apellániz, and Peña-Vinces (2016) added that human capital factors, such as education level, training, and tenure affect organizational performance. Such literature reviews outlined that organizations that with effective human capital strategies are more likely to be more successful than organizations the lack awareness of human capital.

Employee Compensation

Compensation systems may affect employees' attitudes and behaviors toward their job (Gupta & Shaw, 2014). In a study of highly skilled workers in Germany, job-seeking patterns linked to regional income differentials (Arntz, 2010). Skill compositions were found to have significant divides in varying regions of Germany, which related to changing policies concerning wages. Earnings related to a gap in the spatial allocation of human capital. Following an examination of these patterns, highly-skilled individuals were found to be motivated by income differentials and relocated to areas where income formed a best-fit for skill level.

In contrast, low-skilled individuals were motivated primarily by job opportunity.

The employment opportunities accounted for differentiated labor compositions between regions. It also indicated that wages play a significant role in attracting highly-skilled

human capital. In some cases, employees do not voluntarily leave due to compensation.

Renn, Allen, and Huning (2013) argued that some employees are motivated to leave their jobs because they are socially excluded.

Corporate Social Responsibility

Baden and Harwood (2013) outlined the importance of the proper terminology of corporate social responsibility. Baumann-Pauly, Wickert, Spence, and Scherer (2013) referred to corporate social responsibility as the societal responsibilities within organizations to engage ethically in sustainable practices. An increasing number of shareholders, scholarly researchers, employees, and community members are holding organizations accountable for corporate social responsibility.

Aguinis and Glavas (2012) mentioned that addressing knowledge gaps within corporate social responsibility is imperative for the organizational profitability. Ahamed, Almsafir, and Al-Smadi (2014) indicated that organizational performance enhances the implementation of corporate social responsibility. Organizations that fail to implement corporate social responsibility strategies suffer in comparison to organizations that apply this practice (Ofori, Nyuur, & S-Darko, 2014). Garay and Font (2012) argued that corporate social responsibility strategies increase competitive advantage for organizations.

Organizations implement corporate social responsibility differently. Some organizations direct their corporate social responsibility efforts in one dimension while others integrate all aspects (Melo & Garrido-Morgado, 2012). Part of this implementation strategy depends on factors such as the industry, demands of the customers, and the

organization's size (Van Rekom, Berens, & Van Halderen, 2013). When organizational leaders carefully plan and organize corporate social responsibility strategies, they achieve profitability (Mahon & Wartick, 2012).

Summary and Introduction to Section 2

In Section 1, the discussion was based on the background information and rationale for conducting this researched involving the human capital strategies leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. In Section 1, I presented an introduction to the study, the background of the problem, the purpose of the study, significance of the study, and review of academic literature. The conceptual framework of this study included human capital theory developed primarily by Schultz and G. S. Becker, and the two-factor theory, developed by Herzberg.

Human capital accumulation is a function of the quantity and quality of the available learning opportunities and one's ability to benefit from those experiences (H. Wang & Wong, 2012). Organizations with higher levels of human capital performed better than similar companies with less human capital. Employee knowledge and skill level were shown to affect competitiveness, profitability, and other measures of organizational profitability for leaders in the food service industry. Employees with higher levels of human capital benefited from human capital spillover, which represents job performance improvements due to proximity to leaders with higher levels of knowledge and expertise.

Section 2 includes the details of this study's research design and methodology.

Sample size and powering, data collection and analysis, instruments, and procedures

will be described and related to the research rationale. Additionally, I discussed the roles and responsibilities of the researcher and reviewed the protocol for ethical research compliance, which included the privacy of participants for the study. Lastly, I reported the study findings, results from data analysis, and present conclusions and further recommendations in Section 3.

Section 2: The Project

This section includes a detailed explanation of steps I took to explore the human capital strategies leaders in the food service industry use to reduce employee turnover. Researchers must conduct continuous research to develop innovative strategies adequately for aspiring food service leaders. Moreover, human capital resources and information must be accessible for these future food service leaders. Section 2 includes the (a) purpose of the study, (b) role of the researcher, (c) information regarding the selection of participants, (d) research method, (e) research design, (f) population and sampling, (g) ethical research guidelines, (h) data collection, (i) data analysis, and (j) reliability and validity.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative descriptive multiple case study was to explore the human capital strategies utilized by some food service industry leaders to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. The targeted population for this study consisted of food service leaders of casual dining restaurants located in Winston-Salem, North Carolina who successfully implemented human capital strategies that reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. Implications for positive social change included the potential to contribute to the improvement of employees' well-being through increased work engagement. Increased work engagement may lead to improved employee well-being through increased earnings, which in turn promotes the welfare and development of individuals, families, and communities (Xie et al., 2016).

Role of the Researcher

My role in this study was as the primary data collection instrument; in that role, I conducted semi-structured face-to-face interviews with eligible participants. My role as a researcher included strategically developing the study to collect and analyze data and accurately reporting the findings of the study. The purpose of interviews is to explore participant views, experiences, and beliefs about a phenomenon (Mitchell, 2015). To address possible research validation issues, I used triangulation to increase the reliability of the study. Okoe and Boateng (2016) explained that researchers use data triangulation for the development of detailed and rich information about a research phenomenon. I followed an interview protocol to learn about the human capital strategies that leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

The food service industry topic sparked my interest in my doctoral discussions. In my doctoral class, I developed a sustainable solutions paper on a McDonald's restaurant and was intrigued with the importance of effective leadership within organizations.

Several colleagues of mine are leaders of franchise restaurants; therefore, organizational leaders could use this information as a resource. Winston-Salem has expanded its food service attractions over the years; however, some organizations in the food service industry are suffering due to neglect to change in market trends. For these reasons, I wanted to contribute scholarly research to affirm the benefits of developing human capital strategies to create retainable employment opportunities for organizations within the food service industry and provide resources for aspiring food service leaders in the area.

Researcher bias can occur purposefully or unintentionally and cause invalid research findings (Šimundić, 2013). To ensure my research was not biased, I strategically defined the scope of the study in a qualitative format to conduct appropriate interviews. Fulgoni (2014) emphasized that strategically formatted interview questions reduce research bias for proper analysis and results. I used the journaling method to record and interpret the participant responses accurately (Chenail, 2011).

Another method I used to reduce researcher bias was member checking. Member checking is the process that researchers use to validate participants' transcribed responses (Houghton, Casey, Shaw, & Murphy, 2013). In the process of member checking, each participant chose to receive an electronic copy of their transcribed responses. I met with each participant to verify that all information was included and the transcribed information corresponded with their responses (Harper & Cole, 2012). I continued the process of member checking until there was no new data to collect (Neumann, Karl, Rajpal, Akl, & Guyatt, 2013).

I facilitated the interview process by asking the participants open-ended questions. Open-ended questions are constructed to address key concepts, processes, and skills that go beyond a correct answer (Husain, Bais, Hussain, & Samad, 2012). Aleandri and Russo (2015) outlined that semistructured interviews allow participants to provide additional responses based on the interview questions freely. For this research, I encouraged participants to share as much information as possible. To reduce researcher bias in the interview process, I ensured that I did not express my gestures, expressions, or opinions (Sanjari, Bahramnezhad, Khoshnava Fomani, Shoghi, & Ali Cheraghi, 2014).

Scholarly studies must be conducted ethically to protect the rights of participants by certified standards of research (Bosi, 2015). Nijhawan et al. (2013) thoroughly explained ethics in research by mentioning that the Institutional Review Board (IRB), in accordance by the Belmont Report protocol, protects participants' rights, and provides them with knowledge of the purpose of the study. My role in this research was to interview the participants ethically, and maintain the participants' confidentiality as expected from the IRB. To uphold these expectations, I treated each participant with respect and fairness. To formally support assurance of ethical research, I submitted my study proposal to the Walden University IRB for approval. The approval number is 03-17-17-0450574 and it expires on March 16th, 2018.

Participants

Participant selection criteria depend on sampled participants based on the research questions and theoretical perspectives of a study (Eide & Showalter, 2012). In application to the business problem, I identified the population, sampling method, and appropriate sample size. The selection criteria of the food service organizations included four casual-dining restaurants that have existed for at least 5 consecutive years. Casual-dining restaurants are organizations with informal dining settings to serve customers moderately-priced food which averages between \$10 and \$30 per dinner (Dziadkowiec & Rood, 2015).

The participants of this study consisted of a total of four managers from four food service organizations in Winston-Salem, North Carolina. The eligibility requirements of the participants included that they (a) must exhibit a general knowledge base of the food service industry, human capital, and employee turnover, (b) must have worked part-time or full-time for the organization for at least 2 years, (c) be at least 18 years of age, and (d) have at least three employees who report to them. To gain access to the participants, I used business workshops, exhibits, and personal networking strategies via email.

Arifin (2012) mentioned that sampling is the process of categorizing qualified participants with the same interest for research data collection and analysis. Yin (2014) indicated that a sample of three to eight participants is appropriate for case studies. To obtain data, I used the purposeful sampling strategy to strategically select a total of four participants for this multiple case study. Through the purposeful sampling strategy, I carefully chose participants based on the phenomenon, central research question, and criteria of the study (Barratt, Ferris, & Lenton, 2015; Robinson, 2014).

I sent qualified participants an email invitation regarding the purpose and contents of the study. A follow-up email was distributed to those eligible participants who responded to the invitation. For participants that had further questions or concerns, I contacted them via telephone. Upon participant confirmation, I emailed a consent form to participants for recording purposes. Next, I asked participants to send the completed consent form via email.

To ensure a working relationship throughout the duration of the study, I gave the participants my contact information. I made myself available to participants to answer any questions or concerns they had about the research. I also followed the IRB research ethics procedures and frequently emphasized assurance of confidentiality to the

participants to establish a sense of trust. As stated in the rules of the IRB, participants did not receive compensation for this participating in this study (Ghooi, 2014).

Research Method and Design

Moed and Halevi (2015) explained that scholarly research includes information that stakeholders relate to, is rigorous, and provides pathways for future researchers. To adequately meet research objectives, researchers must correctly determine which data collection method applies to the research topic (Seidl, Meisinger, Wende, & Holle, 2012). Researchers use the qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods based on the framework of the study (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2014).

Research Method

The qualitative method was appropriate for this study because the lived experiences, based on the phenomenon, were the focus of this research. Qualitative research involves theoretical perceptions based on *what* or *how* research questions (Barnham, 2015). Qualitative research also includes the comprehension of complex topics (Singh, 2015). Richards (2012) stated that qualitative research involves a narration of explored themes.

Participants shared their knowledge and experiences regarding human capital strategies, and common themes emerged from their responses. The qualitative method, unlike the mixed method or quantitative method, allowed me to explore thoroughly the phenomenon by asking probing questions of leaders in the food service industry. I used interviews as a method to provide a deeper understanding of the human capital strategies these leaders use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Quantitative research restricts researchers from understanding the phenomenon based on lived experiences (Slife & Melling, 2012). Quantitative research includes analytical instruments that provide research findings in numeric format. Yilmaz (2013) explained that quantitative research involves the statistical investigation of numerical data that supports or fails to support the tested hypotheses. Because qualitative research supports explorations of lived experiences and is not used to examine or determine the relationship between quantifiable variables (Jervis & Drake, 2014), the qualitative method was deemed most appropriate for this study.

Yilmaz (2013) argued that combining qualitative and quantitative research methods results in advanced data findings. Mixed methods research covers the research phenomenon from behavioral themes and statistical measures, but requires both approaches to obtain data (Zachariadis, Scott, & Barrett, 2013). With this information, compatibility constraints restrict opportunities for the use of the mixed methods in research. Moreover, this clarified my decision not to use the mixed methods approach.

Research Design

Researchers use appropriate research designs to integrate components for effective data analysis (Venable & Baskerville, 2012). The research design I used was the multiple case study design. Mukhopadhyay and Gupta (2014) mentioned researchers commonly use the case study design for qualitative research. Researchers use case study designs to conduct in-depth investigations of a single person or a group (Barlish & Sullivan, 2012). Anderson, Leahy, DelValle, Sherman, and Tansley (2014) explained that

researchers use multiple case studies to produce repetitive patterns or themes, which strengthens the validity and reliability of the study.

Researchers use other qualitative designs, such as phenomenology and ethnography, to explore the research phenomenon (Pfadenhauer & Grenz, 2015). Phenomenological research involves the psychological behaviors and lived experiences of individuals (Arvidson, 2014). In a phenomenological study, the researcher seeks to understand the perspective of participants through lived experiences versus business practices (Sousa, 2014). A phenomenological design was not appropriate because the focus on this study was on the human capital strategies of leaders in the food service industry.

Ethnography involves data collection strategies based on participant observation, formal and informal interviews, and proper document examination (Cruz & Higginbottom, 2013). Ethnography also requires the social interaction of culture groups (Reeves, Peller, Goldman, & Kitto, 2013). Because ethnography requires archival data and explores the social interaction of cultural groups, this design was not appropriate for this study. The purpose of this qualitative descriptive multiple case study was to explore the human capital strategies utilized by some food service industry leaders to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. The target population consisted of four food service industry leaders from Winston-Salem, North Carolina who implemented human capital strategies that reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. For these reasons, the multiple case study design was deemed to be appropriate for the study.

Population and Sampling

The population of this multiple case study consisted of four leaders in the food service industry in Winston-Salem, North Carolina who have implemented human capital strategies that reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. Shelton, Smith, and Mort (2014) emphasized that qualitative case study research may include interviews and analysis techniques. The scope of the study consisted of in-person interviews with one manager from each of the selected four food service organization in Winston-Salem, North Carolina.

Carter and Baghurst (2014) mentioned that using company-documented data and interviews enhances the validity in qualitative research, and broadens the understanding of the explored phenomenon. I used the organizations' employee handbooks, manager reference guides, exit interviews, and turnover trend reports as a secondary source for data triangulation. To ensure all themes were uncovered, I continued to interview participants until data saturation was reached (Fisher et al., 2017).

Palinkas et al. (2015) emphasized that purposeful sampling is widely used in qualitative research to provide holistic information regarding the research phenomenon. All participations (a) exhibited a general knowledge base of the food service industry, human capital, and employee turnover, (b) worked part-time or full-time for the food service organization for at least 2 years, (c) were at least 18 years of age, and (d) had at least three employees who report to them.

I sent qualified participants an email invitation regarding the purpose and contents of the study. I distributed a follow-up email to those eligible participants who responded

to the invitation. I also contacted the participants with further questions or concerns via telephone. Upon participant confirmation, I emailed a consent form to participants for recording purposes. Next, I asked participants to send the completed consent form to me via email. When I received approval from the Institutional Review Board, I conducted four separate semi-structured face-to-face interviews with participants at their desired locations. Initial interviews lasted 45-minutes, were audio-recorded, and I took notes based on their responses.

Ethical Research

Haahr, Norlyk, and Hall (2014) expressed that the researcher-participant relationship may create challenges for ethical research. Moreover, ethical research is required to eliminate the publishing of false or misleading conclusions (Wasserman, 2013). The ethical research protocol is important in scholarly research. To ensure research is of high quality, researchers must follow moral and legal standards in accordance with Institutional Review Board (IRB) procedures to protect participants from harm (Tangen, 2014).

Research data must be kept confidential to avoid legal lawsuits, and a tainted company reputation (Rothstein, 2015). Upon receiving approval from Walden University's IRB via the application process, I conducted procedures in compliance with research ethics. A consent form that explained the details of this study (see Appendix A) was included to ensure that participants were aware of the purpose of the study, benefits, and confidentiality of their information.

Before conducting the study, I informed participants that they would have access to the results of this study. Participants who did not agree with any elements of the research, withdrew from the study by dismissing the email invitation freely. In agreement with Walden University's ethical research standards, willing participants of this study did not receive incentives.

Teitcher et al. (2015) argued digital research may potentially be fraudulent if improperly conducted. To assure that ethical protection of participants was adequate, I did not disclose detailed features, names of the participants, or business affiliations. Each participant's identity was alphanumerically coded in all digital files, interview recordings, and transcribed interviews to protect their identity. Walden University requires scholarly researchers to maintain data records from their study for 5-years. I stored all data obtained in a password-protected Dropbox® folder. After 5 years, I will expunge all digital and hardcopy information from the study in a proper manner. I will erase the digital information from hard drives, and shred the hard copy information after 5 years.

Data Collection

Prior researchers paved the way for the framework of this study. Stake (2013) explained that in multiple case study research, the researcher often present data in crosscase analysis from interviews, direct or indirect observation, and archived records. The data collection portion of this study included the data collection instrument, data collection techniques, and data analysis method.

Data Collection Instrument

In qualitative research, researchers may serve as the data collection instrument when conducting interviews (Wasiu, Olubukunola, Akinlolu, & Oluwatosin, 2015). My role in this study involved me being the primary data collection instrument by conducting semistructured face-to-face interviews with eligible participants. Findlay, Hofmeyr, and Louw (2014) mentioned that adequately-developed interview questions require quality over quantity. Structured interviews and questionnaires are alike because they do not allow researchers to improvise the interview protocol (Rowley, 2012). Unstructured interviews are open-ended and allow participants to speak freely about their experiences (Doody & Noonan, 2013).

Semistructured interviews are developed to address the research question and allow participants an opportunity to offer new concepts to a study (Galletta, 2013). For the study, I conducted face-to-face semistructured interviews with four food service leaders from four different food service organizations based on the discussed phenomenon. Petty, Thomson, and Stew (2012) mentioned that secondary data collection sources include observations, individual interviews, and documentation. In this study, secondary data collection sources consisted of analyzing the organizations' employee handbooks, manager reference guides, exit interviews, and turnover trend reports.

I contacted four leaders in the food service industry via email about the nature of the study, permission to use the organizations in the study, and research process. I distributed a formal introductory letter (see Appendix B) to the food service leaders via email. I also made a follow-up telephone call to ensure they received the documents. The

expected deadline for the food service leaders to sign electronically and return the documents was within two days of the follow-up telephone call. Upon the receipt of the signed documents, the food service leaders received the informed consent form (see Appendix A) via email for recording purposes. I included the instructions to food service leaders that the completed consent form to be returned to me via email within two days.

The introductory letter and informed consent form, was in Microsoft Word® format. As an electronic signature, the food service leaders could either reply with the words "I Consent," or digitally scan the signed documents via email. These documents ensured the ethical rights and confidentiality were properly secured in accordance under ethical research standards.

Upon receipt of the consent forms, I made a telephone call to the participants to schedule an interview date and time. I used Google Calendar to conduct the interview scheduling and appointments. With this scheduling feature, participants received interview reminders and notifications. Participants confirmed or rescheduled interview appointments. Two days before scheduled interviews, I called the participants via telephone for a friendly reminder to ensure the time and date were acceptable. Due to busy schedules, the interviews occurred outside of the participants' work hours.

I conducted face-to-face interviews with four separate food service leaders from four different locations at a convenient location. Data triangulation increases the researchers' opportunity to view and analyze the research topic from a different lens (Oesterreich & Teuteberg, 2016). I examined the organizations' employee handbooks, manager reference guides, exit interviews, and turnover trend reports with each of the

participants at the beginning of the interview for data triangulation purposes. All interviews were saved and downloaded on a password-protected computer. I only have access to all research data. I designated unique identifier codes for each participant to maintain confidentiality. The in-person interviews were audio-recorded with a digital audio recorder and NVivo software for accuracy.

I followed an interview protocol to conduct the interview in an organized format. I used a case study protocol to maintain a focus of the topic for reliability purposes (Yin, 2013). The steps in a case study consisted of a study overview, interview questions, research procedures, and a narrative outline format for the report (Cronin, 2014).

I asked the participants open-ended questions and took detailed notes based on their responses. The interview questions involved themes about the human capital strategies used by food service leaders to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Participants elaborated on the human capital strategies they use in the food service industry. The interviews lasted approximately 45 minutes.

For credibility purposes, I used the process of member checking to ensure I interpreted all transcribed data accurately (Probst, Boylan, Nelson, & Martin, 2014). Member checking also allowed me to make changes or modifications as needed to support the research findings (Nottingham & Henning, 2014). In the process of member checking, each participant chose to receive an emailed copy of their transcribed responses. I met with each participant to verify I included all information and that the transcribed information corresponded to their responses (Harper & Cole, 2012). Lastly, I continued the process of member checking until there was no new data to collect

(Carlson, 2010). Once I conducted the member checking from the transcribed interviews, I imported the data into NVivo for Mac software. NVivo is a digital qualitative data analysis program used in research to organize interview responses and identify themes of the research (Deakin, Wakefield, & Gregorius, 2012).

Data Collection Technique

The data collection techniques for this study consisted of semi-structured interviews and a company documentation review. The semi-structured face-to-face interview method was appropriate due to the flexibility of time between working individuals (Marshall, Brereton, & Kitchenham, 2015). An advantage of semistructured interviews, based on this research is that I have a generalized knowledge of human capital, which reduced researcher bias (McIntosh & Morse, 2015). A disadvantage of semi-structured interviews is that some researchers are unable to effectively ask quick questions or probe responses from participants (Doody & Noonan, 2013). To eliminate this occurrence, I properly formulated my interview questions and followed a proper interview protocol.

Data triangulation involves using more than one data source to research a study phenomenon (Brown et al., 2015). For data triangulation purposes, I analyzed the organizations' employee handbooks, manager reference guides, exit interviews, and turnover trend reports. A potential drawback to using company records for data triangulation purposes is that the data may not provide sufficient details to answer the research question (Bowen, 2009). An advantage of analyzing the organizations'

documents is that it reduces researcher biases and increases the validity of a study (Schaarschmidt & Kilian, 2014).

Dinglas et al. (2015) emphasized that researchers must effectively plan a recruiting strategy to engage participants actively. I was actively involved in business workshops, conferences, and networked to recruit participants via social media sites such as LinkedIn. Participants were purposefully selected from Winston-Salem, North Carolina. I sent an email request, and details of the study to qualified participants. The response period for the requests of recruited participants was two days.

To organize the research, I kept a secured digital list of interested versus uninterested participants in an email folder. No demographic factors were required for participant selection. Before conducting the interviews, I performed an eligibility verification with the participants. The interviews lasted approximately 45 minutes. Participants of the study did not receive incentives.

Data Organization Techniques

I used NVivo for Mac and research journaling logs that contained the interview questions and responses of the participants to aid in organizing the data. I identified the participants by labeling colored tabs in the research records to assure accurate responses were properly aligned. Alphanumeric label headings consisted of participants (i.e., P1, P2, . . .) and their company affiliation (O1, O2, . . .). I used NVivo software to organize and identify color-coded themes (Azeem & Salfi, 2012). Protecting respondent confidentiality is a crucial step in the research process (Richardson, Kwan, Alter, & McKendry, 2015). I systematically organized the data obtained from participants by the

participants' codes about their responses to each interview question. In accordance with the rules of Walden University, participant confidentiality was maintained, and data will be password protected for 5 years. After 5 years, electronic data will be deleted, and physical data will be shredded.

Data Analysis Technique

Qualitative researchers propose themes in the data analysis based on the central research question (Maree, 2015). For the data analysis of this case study, I used the process of (a) compiling, (b) disassembling, (c) reassembling, (d) interpreting, and (e) concluding (Yin, 2011). The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to address one central research question:

What human capital strategies do leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?

Interview Questions

The open-ended interview questions that were used in the semi-structured interviews to address the research question posed in this study were as follows:

- 1. What human capital strategies do you use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?
- 2. How do these strategies reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions in your organization?
- 3. What rewards such as advancement opportunities or recognition do you use for your employees?

- 4. What work environment factors, such as pay, salary, work schedules, and benefits, influence employees' intentions to stay in or leave your organization?
- 5. What reasons have employees given you as to why they voluntarily left your organization?
- 6. What other strategic factors should be considered when seeking to reduce voluntary turnover intentions?
- 7. How do these strategic factors reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?
- 8. What other information or recommendations can you add to help leaders in the food industry reduce voluntary employee turnover?

Compiling

Researchers must develop a strategy for compiling and organizing data to increase an understanding of the phenomenon (Montague, 2012). Upon completion of each interview, I systematically organized the audio recordings and journal notes based on the participants' responses. Buckley (2015) outlined that researchers use multiple sources of evidence in the data compilation process. I examined and organized the company documents as secondary data and used methodological triangulation to examine the secondary data in the context of the interview results.

Disassembling

Disassembling data involves manual data analysis and computer-assisted data analysis (CAQDAS), which increases the validity of research findings (Yu, Abdullah, &

Saat, 2014). For manual data analysis, I alphanumerically coded each participant and my journal interview notes. Alphanumeric label headings consisted of participants (i.e., P1, P2, . . .) and their company affiliations (i.e., O1, O2, . . .). I used Nvivo as a computer-assisted data analysis tool to code, organize, and interpret the data (Markkanen et al., 2015). I constructed codes from each of the semi-structured interviews using keywords, sentences, and concepts as expressed by the participants. I used the NVivo software to organize and identify color-coded themes (Azeem & Salfi, 2012). I repeatedly examined the interview transcripts to establish the formation of research themes.

Reassembling

Ciemins, Brant, Kersten, Mullette, and Dickerson (2015) explained that the reassembling process involves grouping data to identify themes, clarify code definitions, and compare themes. Fully developed themes require effective interviewing techniques and data analysis (Connelly & Peltzer, 2016). I reviewed notes and audio recordings from the face-to-face interviews to ensure the data were accurate. I used NVivo to identify themes based on the participants' responses. I coded the emerging patterns and themes developed from the research. I compared emerging themes from the academic literature review and the conceptual framework of this study to the participants' interview responses.

Interpreting

Qualitative data interpretation involves an unbiased explanation of the phenomenon (Papadimitriou, 2012). Researchers interpret the data based on the process of reflexivity (James, as cited in Mason, 2002). Reflexivity is important because

researchers must compare, evaluate, and verify data while remaining aware of their presence in the process (Medico & Santiago-Delefosse, 2014). I do not have personal relationships with the eligible participants, which reduced interviewer bias for data interpretation (Pannucci & Wilkins, 2010). I interpreted the data by using my knowledge based on the phenomenon, transcribed interviews, and the emerging themes.

Concluding

In the process of concluding, the researcher reports the new knowledge and emerging themes from all data sources to increase community awareness of the phenomenon (Coghlan & Brydon-Miller, 2014). I used data triangulation in this multiple case study to identify, organize, and interpret the human capital themes that leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. I used member checking for the interpretation of participants' responses to be accurately confirmed to reduce validity and credibility issues (Shavers & Moore, 2014). Lastly, I concluded the data analysis to describe human capital strategies that leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Reliability and Validity

Yilmaz (2013) mentioned that in qualitative research, reliability refers to consistent research instrument variables, and validity relates to the proper use of study measures. Barker and Hunsley (2014) stated there are several types of reliability and validity issues that exist in research. This section on reliability and validity outlines the strategies toward accurate research based on the selected instruments.

Gaiziuniene and Cibulskas (2013) emphasized that inappropriate measures in qualitative research lead to validity issues, causing the contents of the study to be biased. To enhance the reliability and validity of this study, I asked the participants to review my summaries. To establish validity, I reviewed individual transcripts, looking for common themes in the participants' responses (E. Thomas & Magilvy, 2011).

Reliability

Dependability of the reliability of a qualitative study is used to ensure proper research is conducted to enable a future researcher to repeat the work (Moon, Brewer, Januchowski-Hartley, Adams, & Blackman, 2016). To properly conduct research, I explained the steps of the study and described the research method. I explained the selection criteria of the participants of the study, ethical research protocol, interview method, and data organization and analysis techniques. I also eliminated researcher bias and maintained participants' confidentiality. Lishner (2015) mentioned that research dependability involves sharing requested data with fellow researchers. After I collected data, I reported the findings of the research and provided future researchers with further study recommendations.

Validity

Credibility. Credibility refers to the accuracy and trustworthiness of research to support the validity of the study (Sorenson, 2016). To ensure the research was accurate, I established coded themes and examined the data for consistent results. To maintain the trustworthiness of the research, data triangulation, and member checking was conducted throughout the study. Carter and Baghurst (2014) acknowledged that the credibility of

research is strengthened through triangulation methods such as theory triangulation and data source triangulation.

I reviewed the organizations' employee handbooks, manager reference guides, exit interviews, and turnover trend reports to increase the credibility of the data further. Credibility involves member checking or validation interviews (D. R. Thomas, 2017). Member checking was a participant validation technique used to explore the credibility of research results (Birt, Scott, Cavers, Campbells, & Walter, 2016). I provided the study participants opportunities to review my transcribed interviews and research findings before I finalized the research. Once the member checking was confirmed from the transcribed interviews, I uploaded the recordings onto a password-protected computer. Then, I deleted the interviews from my audio recording device. I used NVivo for Mac software to transcribe the interviews. The credibility was improved by participants' verification of the accuracy of the statements based on the data analysis and research findings.

Transferability. Researchers must establish accurate details of the study phenomenon to determine whether the findings of research can be applied in other research settings to establish the validity of the study (Bickerstaff, Devine-Wright, & Butler, 2015). Transferability applies to this study because the research findings may benefit food service leaders who lack knowledge of human capital. Readers of this study will be able to use the research findings to become aware of the importance of human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. Future researchers

will be able to utilize this study as a tool to examine opportunities that exist in other industries.

Confirmability. Researchers receive reviews from peers to increase the reliability, validity, credibility, and transferability of research (Simpson & Clifton, 2016). I received constant feedback which ensured this research conforms to the standards of scholarly research. In the confirmability process, researchers use the reported research findings, supported by accurate data, to minimize biased research (Hazavehei, Moonaghi, Moeini, Moghimbeigi, & Emadzadeh, 2015; McLaughlin, Bush, & Zeeman, 2016). I used purposeful sampling for this qualitative study to acquire information from experienced individuals to construct qualitative research (Suri, 2011). To maximize the confirmability of this study, interviews were audio recorded, and I transcribed participants' responses with NVivo for Mac software. I used saturation of the participants' interview data to ensure all information based on the phenomenon was revealed.

Summary and Introduction to Section 3

The purpose for Section 2 was to provide thorough details of the methodology and design for this study based on the phenomenon of voluntary employee turnover intentions. I used a qualitative multiple case study to explore the human capital strategies utilized by some food service industry leaders to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. In this section, I described the (a) population for the study; (b) ethical research guidelines I followed; (c) the data collection instruments and their organization; and (d) data analysis methods, including how I maximized reliability and validity in the study.

I provided an overview, and report the findings of the doctoral study in Section 3.

I included the study's business relevance, applications to professional practice, and implications for social change. Lastly, I included recommendations for future research, and provided the overall conclusions for the study in Section 3.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the human capital strategies food service industry leaders used to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. I used the purposeful sampling strategy to select four managers of four different casual dining restaurants in Winston-Salem, NC. The participants were knowledgeable about human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. All participants received formal management training before they were assigned leadership positions. Two participants were internally promoted, and two were externally recruited into leadership positions. For methodological triangulation purposes, I reviewed company documents and conducted several semi-structured interviews with the four participants to reach data saturation. I used member checking to ensure all participants' transcribed responses were accurate. Finally, I imported the interview data into NVivo for Mac software for data analysis. The four emerging themes from this study were: positive work relationships, employee motivation, employee incentives, and employee selection. I include further description of the emerging themes in the presentation of the findings.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question of this study was: What human capital strategies do leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions? I used the purposeful sampling strategy to select four managers of four different casual dining restaurants in Winston-Salem, NC. I used member checking and methodological triangulation to strengthen the credibility and trustworthiness of this

study. I reviewed company documents with the participants before the interview process. These documents included employee handbooks, manager reference guides, exit interviews, and turnover trend reports. After document review, I utilized eight semistructured questions (see Appendix B) to interview the participants based on human capital strategies they use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

I used the journaling method to take notes during the interviews. I alphanumerically coded the first participant from the first organization as P1 of O1; and continued the same method of coding up to P4 of O4. I continued to interview the participants until there was no additional information to collect. I used Microsoft Word to transcribe the audio recorded interviews. Once I completed the transcriptions, I sent them to the participants to see if any information needed to be added or edited. After I received approval from all participants that the information from their transcribed interviews was correct, I began data analysis.

I imported information from the company documents and the four transcribed interviews into NVivo for Mac. I analyzed the data and four themes emerged: positive work relationships with employees, employee motivation, employee incentives, and employee selection. These findings are related to the peer-reviewed literature and conceptual frameworks of this study.

The conceptual frameworks of this study were Herzberg's two-factor theory and G. S. Becker's human capital theory. All participants mentioned that factors such as employee selection, ethical leadership, and leadership communication motivate employees to remain with organizations.

Emergent Theme 1: Positive Work Relationships

The strongest emergent theme was positive work relationships with employees. Several sections of all employees' handbooks aligned with the first emergent theme of this study. Employee handbooks are used to communicate policies and promote fairness in the workplace (Smith & Harris, 2014). All participants' handbooks contained the mission and vision of the company, which was based on a great work environment for employees. Every participant mentioned that positive work relationships increase employees' trust, which enhances employee engagement. Key drivers of employee engagement include belief in the organization's direction and leadership (Kang & Sung, 2017). P1, P2, and P3's employee handbook spelled out that "Our commitment is to provide you with a great place to work and an experience that is challenging, fun, and rewarding." P1 mentioned, "Sometimes simple things such as listening to your employees builds relationships, and allows them to trust you."

All participants' employee handbooks contained an open-door policy to address workplace issues. The participants' employee handbooks outlined that the fastest place to resolve issues is through an open-door talk with one of the restaurant managers. P2 acknowledged the importance of having an "open-door policy to allow employees to communicate with the leadership team about their concerns." The participants' employee handbooks also guaranteed that employees could discuss any issue without retaliation.

Every participant mentioned that inappropriate relationships affect the work environment. All participants' employee handbooks outlined that personal relationships between an hourly employee and member of management are strictly prohibited. P4

emphasized, "One of the main reasons employees leave our organization is due to managers' choices . . . fraternization." Exit interviews can help leaders identify reasons for employees leaving their organization which may reduce staff turnover costs (Guilding, Lamminmaki, & McManus, 2014). P4's exit interview documents confirmed that most employees "did not like the work environment due to inappropriate relationships."

The second factor of positive work relationships with employees was the concept of teamwork. When employees have a positive relationship with their coworkers, their job satisfaction and performance increases (Pandža et al., 2015). P4 noted, "Joining together and banding together is important for the teamwork concept." P2 added, "Employees become teammates when they help each other." P3 acknowledged the idea of a team atmosphere by adding a strategy of pairing two or three servers to large parties to encourage them to work together. Every participant mentioned that their exit interview review analysis revealed most employees voluntarily leave their organization due to some members' lack of teamwork.

One hundred percent of the participants agreed that management must work together to set the teamwork example for their employees. One hundred percent of the participants also agreed that increased teamwork reduces work stress. This emergent theme aligned with Herzberg's hygiene factor in that positive work relationships increases employees' job satisfaction (Matei & Abrudan, 2016).

In addition to participants' responses, information from the participants' employee handbooks aligned with the importance of positive work relationships. P4's

employee handbook states, "Your attitude toward yourself and fellow employees, as well as your attitude toward customers, is very important to your success and that of our company." P1, P2, and P3's handbook states, "The company is committed to maintaining a positive work environment." Table 2 identifies the frequency of which the participants mentioned positive work relationships throughout the interview and answered the interview questions by referencing positive work relationships as a strategy to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Table 2

Number of Times Positive Work Relationships were Mentioned

Positive Work Relationships	Times Mentioned
Participant 1, Interview Questions 4, 5, 6, & 7	27
Participant 2, Interview Questions 1, 2, 4, 6, & 8	30
Participant 3, Interview Questions 1, 2, 4, 6, & 8	47
Participant 4, Interview Questions 1, 2, 5, 6, & 8	90

Emergent Theme 2: Employee Motivation

Emergent Theme 2 was employee motivation. All participants mentioned communication as a way of motivating employees. P1 mentioned the concepts of making employees feel appreciated by stating, "Even if employees do not have a great night, I still tell them, Hey, great job. Good job." P2 explained, "Sometimes counseling and encouraging" motivates employees to perform the job duties. P3 mentioned the concept of learning what motivates employees and setting them up for success by stating, "If I know somebody is saving for a car, then every conversation I have about performance or

doing their job is going to be like 'Hey, you want that car? Let's go." P4 added similar strategies by adding, "It's the smallest things such as candy or Red Bull that bring up their morale . . . I give my top performing cooks headsets which gives them the empowerment . . . they feel important to be able to communicate directly to me."

P1, P2, and P3's employee handbook states, "We will achieve results and share our successes." One hundred percent of the participants mentioned that they have systems for employee recognition. P1 had a strategy to post and reward employees who received great customer feedback which included, "All good comments are posted and rewarded." P2 mentioned,

I know bragging rights is a big thing. I have something called, top-dog where employees have to sell the most add-ons, which includes: alcohol, appetizers, desserts, any add-on thing to a meal, and highest check average, and the most great customer service comments.

P3 emphasized, "We celebrate our results and share our successes . . . we will run competitions on who can sell the most of this tonight or we'll play a game like bingo." P4 stated,

I try just to find the different little competitions they can get into and saying, whoever has the least amount of comps, food returns, or whoever has a complete check . . . the employees that actually take pride in it rubs off on the others.

This theme aligned with Herzberg's intrinsic and extrinsic factors in that recognition motivates employees to improve job performance (McMillan, McConnell, & O'Sullivan, 2016).

One hundred percent of the participants mentioned that recognitions systems increase employee motivation and performance. One hundred percent of the participants also acknowledged the importance of making employees feel valued and appreciated for improved organizational results. Table 3 identifies the frequency of which the participants mentioned employee motivation throughout the interview and answered the interview questions by referencing positive employee motivation as a strategy to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Table 3

Number of Times Employee Motivation was Mentioned

Employee Motivation	Times Mentioned
Participant 1, Interview Questions 1, 2, 3, 7, & 8	23
Participant 2, Interview Questions 1, 2, 3, & 8	13
Participant 3, Interview Questions 1, 2, 3, 7, & 8	38
Participant 4, Interview Questions 1, 2, 3, 4, & 8	63

Emergent Theme 3: Employee Incentives

Theme 3 aligned with Herzberg's intrinsic factors based on advancement opportunities, rewards, and job satisfaction. Herzberg et al. (1959) acknowledged that incentives are needed to motivate employees to stay with organizations. Theme 3 also aligned with G. S. Becker's human capital theory, which includes favorable working conditions and advancement opportunities (G. S. Becker, 1962).

All participants mentioned advancement opportunities as an incentive for their employees. All participants' employee handbooks instruct employees to notify managers

if they wished to be considered for promotional opportunities. P1 and P2 recently promoted one of their employees into management positions. P1 stated, "I may see talent and offer that hardworking individual a leadership opportunity . . . one server worked years for the company, but is a manager at one of our locations." P2 mentioned,

I developed a plan for this person who had the potential to go into management
... I'm big on giving books, so I'll gave this individual manager books to read ...
later on he was promoted into management ... I'm so proud of him.

All participants' handbooks outline the concept of on-going training for skill development. P3 presented the idea of "cross-training" employees into different areas to get themselves promoted." P4 remarked, "This particular company likes to promote from within . . . while I have not promoted any employees into management recently, I have a trainer system . . . these individuals are considered shift leads."

One hundred percent of the participants gave top performing employees free meals as incentives. P1 mentioned, "Every employee gets fed well on busy occasions such as Mother's Day . . . we cook breakfast for them, bring in food from Bojangles' . . . give them Red Bulls, etc." P2 stated, "My cooks are very big on our steaks, and we give them manager meals when they go above and beyond." P3 stated, "We have pizza parties . . . and sometimes I trade food out with other restaurants." P4 added, "If it's their birthday, I'll so something simple like buy them a cake . . . other employees eat it as well and it becomes a celebration which improves the work morale for the day."

Other incentives included vacation time, money, gift cards, performance raises, and decreasing their side work duties. P2's incentives included "\$20 rewards and

manager cleaning the top performing employee's sections for the shift." P3's incentives included "the manager working a Saturday night and giving the top performing employee they worked for the tips . . . and other gifts." P4's incentives included "freeing the top performing employees from rolling silverware and side work, giving them opportunities to win gift cards, and opportunities to win money at the end of shifts."

All participants' employee handbooks indicated that performance reviews are necessary to compare employees' performance to the company's job standards. P1, P2, and P3's employee handbook states, "Pay increases are based on merit, and reward improvements in skill, efficiency, and service." All participants acknowledged that if an employee is overdue for a raise, they make several recommendations to upper management. P1 mentioned, "If we are not paying somebody what they need to be paid I'll be like "Hey, listen . . . we need to give this person a raise, this is ridiculous." Table 4 identifies the frequency of which the participants mentioned employee incentives throughout the interview and answered the interview questions by referencing positive employee incentives as a strategy to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Table 4

Number of Times Employee Incentives were Mentioned

Employee Incentives	Times Mentioned
Participant 1, Interview Questions 1, 3, 4, & 8	24
Participant 2, Interview Questions 1, 3, & 4	23
Participant 3, Interview Questions 1, 2, 3, 4, & 8	47
Participant 4, Interview Questions 1, 2, 3, 4, & 8	39

Emergent Theme 4: Employee Selection

Theme 4 aligned with G. S. Becker's human capital theory which indicates leaders' decision-making skills and knowledge sourcing are vital components of human capital (Mayer et al., 2012). All participants' manager reference guides included a talent acquisition strategy. P1, P2, and P3's manager reference guide revealed steps to identify applicants based on their assessment results. This system measures each applicant's predicted success in "customer service, engagement, retention, and teamwork." P4 mentioned that "the company has a great management program designed to make sure managers are trained to identify strong candidates."

Effective recruiting practices are essential for the reduction of voluntary employee turnover intentions (Dahling et al., 2013). One hundred percent of the participants acknowledged that employee selection impacts voluntary employee turnover intentions. P1, P2, and P3's employee handbook states, "We will only hire people with the skills and potential to succeed." P1 stated, "We have a system before I even sit down to talk to you, you've filled out an application online, you've taken a test . . . I don't hire reds, and that could be for lots of reasons . . . maybe it's availability." P2 added, "I don't hire anyone unless they have two years or more of serving experience . . . If I do hire you with no server experience, you have to have and amazing personality." P4 indicated, "I take my time going through the applicants . . . I never make bad choices just to have a body in the building . . . I don't take rash jumps."

Every participant agreed that their interview process takes time because they select employees who are the best fit for the organization. P2 emphasized, "When I

started with the company, I had to weed out the people who did not care about our guests...this reduced our turnover." P4 stated, "Sometimes hiring decisions affect not only the overall turnover rate, but things like food costs . . . overall profits of the store." After analyzing the participants' annual turnover trend reports, P4's turnover percentage in 2016 was 19.6%. O4's prime cost was at 40.8%. P4 emphasized, "I am always present . . . I get results because I roll up my sleeves to set the example for my employees." All participants mentioned their ideal turnover percentage which ranged from 10-15%.

Deery, Nath, and Walsh (2013) emphasized that favoritism and unfair practices result in increased turnover intentions. According to the participants' handbooks, managers are prohibited from hiring or supervising relatives. Table 5 identifies the frequency of which the participants mentioned employee selection throughout the interview and answered the interview questions by referencing employee selection as a strategy to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Table 5

Number of Times Employee Selection was Mentioned

Employee Selection	Times Mentioned
Participant 1, Interview Question 8	15
Participant 2, Interview Questions 8	12
Participant 3, Interview Questions 8	2
Participant 4, Interview Questions 1 & 8	16

Relating Findings to Peer-Reviewed Studies

The emergent themes connected to several studies mentioned in the literature review section of this study. All participants mentioned the first emerging theme, positive work relationships with employees 194 times. Keating and Heslin (2015) noted a positive work environment fosters employee engagement, which increases their career development and sense of belonging to the organization. Shantz, Alfes, and Latham (2016) agreed that positive work relationships improve employee engagement, and motivate employees to remain loyal to the organization. This first emergent theme contributes to the literature to confirm that leaders develop positive work relationships with employees to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

The participants collectively mentioned the second emerging theme, employee motivation 137 times. Hsiung (2012) emphasized that when leaders do not value employees' opinions or concerns, employee motivation decreases. The participants of this study innovatively developed strategies to motivate their employees. Ruben and Gigliotti (2016) emphasized that effective leadership involves clear communication, which

influences employee behavior. Osman et al. (2016) added that leaders who communicate clear job expectations and give constructive feedback develop positive relationships with employees. This second emergent theme contributes to the literature to confirm that simple things, such as communication or an open-door-policy, increases employee job satisfaction.

All participants mentioned the third emergent theme, employee incentives, 133 times. Employee incentives are effective for increased work performance, which increases organizational profitability (Tomohara & Ohno, 2013). This third emergent theme contributes to the literature to confirm that incentives may encourage employees to compete for rewards. All participants use incentives as a strategy for the employees to compete and feel valued at the organization.

The participants collectively mentioned the last emergent theme, employee selection, 85 times. Employees must be properly matched to the appropriate job to ensure career longevity with the organization (Van Hoye, 2013). Reitz (2014) contributed to this idea by adding the concept of job embeddedness (JE), which explained that there must be a proper fit between employees and their organization for reduced employee turnover. All participants emphasized the importance of carefully selecting employees for reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions. This final emergent theme aligned with the literature on the importance of having an effective recruiting plan to keep employees with the organization.

Applications to Professional Practice

The specific business problem of this study was that some leaders in the food service industry lack human capital strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. The conceptual frameworks of this study were Herzberg et al.'s (1959) two-factor theory and G. S. Becker's (1964) human capital theory. I used the tenets of both frameworks to address the overarching research question: What human capital strategies do leaders in the food service industry use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?

Organizational leaders with high voluntary employee turnover decrease their profitability due to employee replacement costs that range from 50%-200% of an employee's salary (Selden & Sowa, 2015). The findings of this study are relevant to improved business practice because the results include strategies that successful food service leaders use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. All participants have over five years of experience with effectively developing strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions.

All participants emphasized the communication and consistency are vital for the development of effective strategies to increase employee job satisfaction. Leaders with effective communication skills create positive employee work environments, which improves work relationships (Raina & Britt Roebuck, 2016). Herzberg identified that motivators are the satisfactory elements that encourage employees to perform well within the company innovatively (Mládková et al., 2015). All participants mentioned the importance of competition and reward systems to increase employee motivation within

their organization. Company records from the participants confirmed that these strategies improve food service leaders' organizational profitability.

The findings of this study apply to leaders in the food service industry who lack an understanding of human capital. Strategies such as positive work relationships, employee motivation, employee incentives, and employee selection may be used by these leaders to motivate employees to remain with organizations. Findings of this study may be helpful to food service leaders with increased voluntary employee turnover intentions. The findings of the study may also assist new food service leaders to develop a plan to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions in their organization.

Implications for Social Change

Implications for positive social change included the potential to contribute to the improvement of employees' well-being through increased work engagement. Increased work engagement may lead to improved employee well-being through increased earnings, which in turn promotes the welfare and development of individuals, families, and communities (Xie et al., 2016). Improving job factors that affect the employees' well-being and morale contributes to social change both individually and in the community. Reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions in organizations could improve social contributions as organizational leaders who achieve higher profits tend to have a surplus to donate to charities (Chen & Lin, 2015). Additionally, the implications for positive social change included the potential to contribute to the improvement of employees' well-being through increased job satisfaction.

Happiness and positive self-efficacy improve personal health and empowerment (Ouweneel et al., 2013). Employees with an increased sense of well-being tend to engage actively in training new hires, which in turn increases supportive social networks in the work environment (Chumg et al., 2015). Organizational leaders may use the findings of this multiple case study as a resource to understand the importance of strategic initiatives. Particularly, leaders in the food service industry may use the research findings to increase their awareness of social responsibility as it relates to voluntary employee turnover intentions.

Recommendations for Action

Food service leaders with increased voluntary employee turnover intentions should use these results to develop strategies to motivate employees to stay with the organization. Based on the findings of this study, positive work relationships with employees, employee motivation, employee incentives, and employee selection, I have several recommendations for action.

The first recommendation is for food service leaders to find ways to develop positive work relationships with their employees. The first step begins with being compassionate and understanding that employees have feelings. Leaders who neglect to show compassion in response to employees' suffering at work increase stress and job dissatisfaction, which have the potential to do great harm to employees and the organizations (Won-Moo, Taewon, & Seung-Yoon, 2016). Leaders' communication skills are critical for positive work relationships. Findings of this study revealed that positive work relationships with employees increase organizational performance. When

employees feel comfortable communicating with leaders, they take ownership of their job responsibilities.

The second recommendation for food service leaders is to use incentives to motivate employees to reach organizational goals. Every participant in this study acknowledged that a budget allotted for employee incentives increases employees' work motivation. Simple strategies, such as contests and gift card giveaways, enhance competitive advantage, which increases productivity (Castellaneta, 2016). Findings of this study indicate that motivated employees are more likely to remain with organizations. Some employees achieve a sense of achievement in earning incentives while others desire advancement opportunities. Successful leaders acknowledge the importance of making employees feel valued and appreciated.

My final recommendation for food service leaders is to select employees to work in their organization carefully. All participants mentioned that hiring employees that fit with their organization takes time. Hiring unfit employees may increase voluntary employee turnover intentions within the organization. Participants mentioned that standardized assessments are an excellent tool for employee selection. It is also important to be proactive in the interview process to make the final hiring decisions (Nolan, Langhammer, & Salter, 2016). Findings of the study revealed that leaders with reduced voluntary employee turnover intentions strategically select employees for their organization.

All participants expressed interest in the results of this study. I will write a one- to two-page summary of the research findings for the participants of the study. If requested,

I will inform them of how they may gain access to the full study. The final study will be published in the ProQuest and Dissertations Theses database for other researchers to view. Other leaders may apply the recommended strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions in their organization. Business instructors may use the findings of this study to share this information with students who desire to be in leadership positions. I also plan to present the research findings in my college lectures, business workshops, and other conference opportunities based on human capital. My organization is also interested in the results of the study, so I plan to present the findings during a meeting.

Recommendations for Further Research

Because this qualitative multiple case study located was limited to Winston-Salem, North Carolina, my first recommendation for future researchers is to conduct a similar study in another geographical location. Additionally, researchers could combine counties or regions as a similar study. These researchers who select other geographic areas could use the quantitative or mixed methods design to improve the validity of the study. Other themes, such as training, work-life balance, could also be researched to expand the quality of the topic of voluntary employee turnover intentions.

The participants selected were limited to the food service industry. My second recommendation is for future researchers to conduct a similar study with a different industry. Expanding the body of research to other industries with increased voluntary employee turnover intentions may improve their working conditions and organizational profitability. Additionally, I recommend using a different sampling strategy to improve the validity of the study. If researchers employ an inadequate sample size, it may hinder

the research findings (Griffith, 2013). My last recommendation is to use a larger sample size of participants. Larger sample sizes may improve the transferability, credibility, dependability, and conformability of the study.

Reflections

Reflecting on my experience within the DBA Doctoral Study process, I experienced many different emotions. In my first class at Walden, I questioned if I could accomplish such a milestone. There were times where I felt as if I was not capable of conducting a study and other times where I felt inspired to make it to the end of my doctoral journey. Along the way, I encountered many obstacles which made me feel as if I wanted to give up. After signing up for my second residency, my grandmother passed away. I made the decision to balance my residency goal and attend my grandmother's funeral. The process of driving between two different states was tiring, but knowing that my late grandmother wanted me to finish helped me to push through the trials and tribulations. I sacrificed my time and energy, so I knew I had to reach my goal.

Although the process was rigorous, I learned that the DBA journey is not solely about conducting research for a *doctor* title. The journey is also about professional development, growth, persevering despite issues that may arise, and training my mind physically to withstand the emotional aspects of the doctoral process. This process has enhanced my decision-making skills, improved my leadership capabilities, and overall demeanor at my work organization.

In the development of my study, I learned the importance of quality over quantity.

I did not base my progress on how many pages I developed but focused on whether each

section aligned with the DBA rubric. In every class, residency, discussion, etc., I heard recommendations to *follow the rubric*. I kept this in the back of my mind and made progress faster. An exciting moment for me was knowing my proposal made it to my second committee member. My second committee member gave me valuable feedback; I adhered and made it to my university research reviewer. I followed the same process and celebrated each step. In the data collection process, I was careful to follow ethical research guidelines. As I analyzed the data from the interviews and company documents, the emergent themes aligned with the framework of my study. Overall, I would advise those going through the process to be patient and trust feedback from their chair. I was finally blessed to receive a chair who was compassionate about me completing my study.

Conclusion

The purpose of this multiple case study was to explore the human capital strategies successful food service leaders use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions. High voluntary employee turnover intentions are a problem in the food service industry; therefore, leaders must develop strategies to motivate employees to stay with the organization. I conducted semi-structured interviews and reviewed the participants' company documents for methodological triangulation. The four emergent themes of this study were positive work relationships with employees, employee motivation, employee incentives, and employee selection. These emerging themes aligned with previous research; therefore, these strategies may reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions to increase organizational profitability.

References

- Agarwal, R., & Dahm, M. J. (2015). Success factors in independent ethnic restaurants. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 18(1), 20–33. doi:10.1080/15378020.2015.995749
- Aguinis, H., & Glavas, A. (2012). What we know and don't know about corporate social responsibility: A review and research agenda. *Journal of Management*, *38*, 932–968. doi:10.1177/0149206311436079
- Agnihotri, R., Rapp, A. A., Andzulis, J., & Gabler, C. B. (2014). Examining the drivers and performance implications of boundary spanner creativity. *Journal of Service Research*, *17*, 164–181. doi:10.1177/1094670513506494
- Ahamed, W. S. W., Almsafir, M. K., & Al-Smadi, A. W. (2014). Does corporate social responsibility lead to improve in firm financial performance? Evidence from Malaysia. *International Journal of Economics and Finance*, 6(3), 126–138. doi:10.5539/ijef.v6n3p126
- Aharonovitz, G. D. (2011). Why cannot poor countries utilize existing knowledge?

 Expansion of firms and human capital accumulation by training. *Economic Inquiry*, 49, 108–121. doi:10.1111/j.1465-7295.2010.00290.x
- Akpolat, A. G. (2014). The long-term impact of human capital investment on GDP: A panel cointegrated regression analysis. *Economics Research International*, 1–10. doi:10.1155/2014/646518
- Aleandri, G., & Russo, V. (2015). Autobiographical questionnaire and semi-structured interview: Comparing two instruments for educational research in difficult

- contexts. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 197*, 514–524. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.07.179
- Aliyu, O. A., & Nyadzayo, M. W. (2016). Reducing employee turnover intention: A customer relationship management perspective. *Journal of Strategic Marketing*, 1–17. doi:10.1080/0965254X.2016.1195864
- Anderson, C. A., Leahy, M. J., DelValle, R., Sherman, S., & Tansley, T. N. (2014).

 Methodological application of multiple case study design using modified consensual qualitative research (CQR) analysis to identify best practices and organizational factors in the rehabilitation program. *Journal of Vocational Rehabilitation*, 41, 87–98. doi:10.3233/JVR-140709
- Andersson, R., Nabavi, P., & Wilhelmsson, M. (2014). The impact of advanced vocational education and training on earnings in Sweden. *International Journal of Training and Development*, 18, 256–270. doi:10.1111/ijtd.12040
- Anvari, R., JianFu, Z., & Chermahini, S. H. (2014). Effective strategy for solving voluntary turnover problem among employees. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 129, 186–190. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.03.665
- Aragón, M. I. B., Jiménez, D. J., & Valle, R. S. (2014). Training and performance: The mediating role of organizational learning. *BRQ Business Research Quarterly*, 17(3), 161–173. doi:10.1016/j.cede.2013.05.003
- Arntz, M. (2010). What attracts human capital? Understanding the skill composition of interregional job matches in Germany. *Regional Studies*, *44*, 423–441. doi:10.1080/00343400802663532

- Arvidson, P. S. (2014). Between phenomenology and psychology. *Journal of Phenomenological Psychology*, 45, 146–167. doi:10.1163/15691624-12341275
- Arifin, W. N. (2012). Random sampling and allocation using SPSS. *Education in Medicine Journal*, 4(1), 129–143. doi:10.5959/eimj.v4i1.4
- Asencio, H. (2016). Leadership, trust, and job satisfaction in the public sector: A study of US federal employees. *International Review of Public Administration*, 21, 250–267. doi:10.1080/12294659.2016.1237342
- Azanza, G., Moriano, J. A., Molero, F., & Lévy Mangin, J. (2015). The effects of authentic leadership on turnover intention. *Leadership & Organization*Development Journal, 36, 955–971. doi:10.1108/LODJ-03-2014-0056
- Azeem, M., & Salfi, N. A. (2012). Usage of NVivo software for qualitative data analysis.

 **Academic Research International, 2(1), 262–266. Retrieved from http://www.savap.org.pk/journals/
- Backman, M. (2014). Human capital in firms and regions: Impact on firm productivity.

 Papers in Regional Science, 93, 557–576. doi:10.1111/pirs.12005
- Baden, D., & Harwood, I. A. (2013). Terminology matters: A critical exploration of corporate social responsibility terms. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 116, 615–627. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1498-9
- Bader, B. (2015). The power of support in high-risk countries: Compensation and social support as antecedents of expatriate work attitudes. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 26, 1712–1736.

 doi:10.1080/09585192.2014.962071

- Bahar Hewertson, R. (2015). Hire as though it matters . . . because it does! *Employment Relations Today (Wiley)*, 42(1), 29–35. doi:10.1002/ert.21485
- Bambacas, M., & Kulik, T. C. (2013). Job embeddedness in China: How HR practices impact turnover intentions. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 24, 1933–1952. doi:10.1080/09585192.2012.725074
- Bandura, A. (1986). Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory.

 Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Baptista, R., Karaöz, M., & Mendonça, J. (2014). The impact of human capital on the early success of necessity versus opportunity-based entrepreneurs. *Small Business Economics*, 42, 831–847. doi:10.1007/s11187-013-9502-z
- Barabasz, A. (2014). Human capital from psychoanalytic perspective. *Management*, 18(1), 267–279. doi:10.2478/manment-2014-0020
- Barker, K. K., & Hunsley, J. (2014). Reliability and validity of the psychotherapy supervisor development scale: A meta-analytic evaluation. *Clinical Supervisor*, 33, 123–143. doi:10.1080/07325223.2014.978588
- Barlish, K., & Sullivan, K. (2012). How to measure the benefits of BIM: A case study approach. *Automation in construction*, *24*, 149–159. doi:10.1016/j.autcon.2012.02.008
- Barnham, C. (2015). Quantitative and qualitative research. *International Journal of Market Research*, 57, 837–854. doi:10.2501/IJMR-2015-070

- Barratt, M. J., Ferris, J. A., & Lenton, S. (2015). Hidden populations, online purposive sampling, and external validity: Taking off the blindfold. *Field Methods*, 27(1), 3–21. doi:10.1177/1525822X14526838
- Baumann-Pauly, D., Wickert, C., Spence, L. J., & Scherer, A. G. (2013). Organizing corporate social responsibility in small and large firms: Size matters. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 115, 693–705. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1827-7
- Becker, G. S. (1962). Investment in human capital: A theoretical analysis. *The Journal of Political Economy*, 70(5), 9–49. Retrieved from http://www.journals.uchicago.edu/toc/jpe/current
- Becker, G. S. (1964). *Human capital*. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Becker, G. S. (1975). *Human capital: A theoretical and empirical analysis with special reference to education*. New York, NY: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Becker, F. W., & Tews, M. J. (2016). Fun activities at work: Do they matter to hospitality employees? *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 15, 279–296. doi:10.1080/15332845.2016.1147938
- Beehner, C. G., & Blackwell, M. J. (2016). The impact of workplace spirituality on food service worker turnover intention. *Journal of Management, Spirituality & Religion*, 13, 304–323. doi:10.1080/14766086.2016.1172251
- Benton, A. D. (2016). Understanding the diverging paths of stayers and leavers: An examination of factors predicting worker retention. *Children and Youth Services**Review, 65, 70–77. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2016.04.006

- Bettany-Saltikov, J., & Whittaker, V. J. (2014). Selecting the most appropriate inferential statistical test for your quantitative research study. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 23, 1520–1531 12p. doi:10.1111/jocn.12343
- Bickerstaff, K., Devine-Wright, P., & Butler, C. (2015). Living with low carbon technologies: An agenda for sharing and comparing qualitative energy research. *Energy Policy*, 84, 241–249. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2015.04.015
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbells, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 1802–1811. doi:10.1177/1049732316654870
- Bloemer, J. (2010). The psychological antecedents of employee referrals. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 21, 1769–1791.

 doi:10.1080/09585192.2010.500494
- Bogenschutz, M., Nord, D., & Hewitt, A. (2015). Competency-based training and worker turnover in community supports for people with IDD: Results from a group randomized controlled study. *Intellectual & Developmental Disabilities*, *53*, 182–195. doi:10.1352/1934-9556-53.3.182
- Bonner, J., Greenbaum, R., & Mayer, D. (2016). My boss is morally disengaged: The role of ethical leadership in explaining the interactive effect of supervisor and employee moral disengagement on employee behaviors. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 137, 731–742. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2366-6
- Bornay-Barrachina, M., López-Cabrales, A., & Valle-Cabrera, R. (2016). How do employment relationships enhance firm innovation? The role of human and social

- capital. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 1–29. doi:10.1080/09585192.2016.1155166
- Boroş, S., & Curşeu, P. L. (2013). Is it here where I belong? An integrative model of turnover intentions. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *43*, 1553–1562. doi:10.1111/jasp.12104
- Bosi, M. M. (2015). Questioning the concept of risk in ethical guidelines for research in the humanities and social sciences in public health. *Ciência & Saúde Coletiva*, 20, 2675–2682. doi:10.1590/1413-81232015209.11392015
- Bowen, G. A. (2009). Document analysis as a qualitative research method. *Qualitative Research Journal (RMIT Training Pty Ltd Trading as RMIT Publishing)*, 9(2), 27–40. doi:10.3316/QRJ0902027
- Bozer, G., Kuna, S., & Santora, J. C. (2015). The role of leadership development in enhancing succession planning in the Israeli nonprofit sector. *Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership & Governance*, *39*, 492–508. doi:10.1080/23303131.2015.1077180
- Breaugh, J. A. (2014). Predicting voluntary turnover from job applicant biodata and other applicant information. *International Journal of Selection & Assessment*, 22, 321–332. doi:10.1111/ijsa.12080
- Briggs, E., Jaramillo, F., & Weeks, W. A. (2012). Perceived barriers to career advancement and organizational commitment in sales. *Journal of Business Research*, 65, 937–943. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2011.05.004

- Brown, J. B., Ryan, B. L., Thorpe, C., Markle, E. K., Hutchison, B., & Glazier, R. H. (2015). Measuring teamwork in primary care: Triangulation of qualitative and quantitative data. *Families, Systems & Health, 3*, 193. doi:10.1037/fsh0000109
- Buckley, A. P. (2015). Using sequential mixed methods in enterprise policy evaluation: A pragmatic design choice? *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 13(1), 16–26. Retrieved from http://arrow.dit.ie/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article= 1153&context=buschmarart
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2015). *Economic news release*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.t16.htm
- Burke, R. J., Koyuncu, M., Fiksenbaum, L., & Tekin, Y. (2013). Antecedents and consequences of work engagement among frontline employees in Turkish hotels.

 Journal of Transnational Management*, 18, 191–203.

 doi:10.1080/15475778.2013.817243
- Burton, J. P., Holtom, B. C., Sablynski, C. J., Mitchell, T. R., & Lee, T. W. (2010). The buffering effects of job embeddedness on negative shocks. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 76, 42–51. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2009.06.006
- Carlson, J. A. (2010). Avoiding traps in member checking. *The Qualitative Report*, *15*, 1102–1113. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html
- Carter, D., & Baghurst, T. (2014). The influence of servant leadership on restaurant employee engagement. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 124, 453–464. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1882-0

- Castellaneta, F. (2016). Building firm capability: managerial incentives for top performance. *Journal of Business Strategy*, *37*(4), 41. doi:10.1108/JBS-03-2015-0030
- Chang, K. C. (2016). Effect of servicescape on customer behavioral intentions:

 Moderating roles of service climate and employee engagement. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 53, 116–128. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.12.003
- Chatterji, A., & Patro, A. (2014). Dynamic capabilities and managing human capital.

 **Academy of Management Perspectives, 28, 395–408. doi:10.5465/amp.2013.0111
- Chen, M. H., & Lin, C. P. (2015). Understanding corporate philanthropy in the hospitality industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 48, 150–160. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.04.001
- Chenail, R. J. (2011). Interviewing the investigator: Strategies for addressing instrumentation and researcher bias concerns in qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 16(1), 255–262. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tgr/
- Chetty, P. J., Coetzee, M., & Ferreira, N. (2016). Sources of job stress and cognitive receptivity to change: The moderating role of job embeddedness. *South African Journal of Psychology*, 46, 101–113. doi:10.1177/0081246315591308
- Christian, J. S., & Ellis, A. P. (2014). The crucial role of turnover intentions in transforming moral disengagement into deviant behavior at work. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 119, 193–208. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1631-4

- Chumg, H. F., Cooke, L., Fry, J., & Hung, I. H. (2015). Factors affecting knowledge sharing in the virtual organisation: Employees' sense of well-being as a mediating effect. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 44, 70–80. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2014.11.040
- Chung, C., & Luo, X. R. (2013). Leadership succession and firm performance in an emerging economy: Successor origin, relational embeddedness, and legitimacy. Strategic Management Journal, 34, 338–357. doi:10.1002/smj.2011
- Ciemins, E. L., Brant, J., Kersten, D., Mullette, E., & Dickerson, D. (2015). A qualitative analysis of patient and family perspectives of palliative care. *Journal of Palliative Medicine*, 18(3), 282–285. doi:10.1089/jpm.2014.0155
- Coghlan, D., & Brydon-Miller, M. (2014). The SAGE encyclopedia of action research (Vols. 1-2). London: Sage. doi:10.4135/9781446294406
- Connelly, L. M., & Peltzer, J. N. (2016). Underdeveloped themes in qualitative research: relationship with interviews and analysis. *Clinical Nurse Specialist CNS*, 30(1), 52–57. doi:10.1097/NUR.0000000000000173
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse Researcher*, 21(5), 19–27. doi:10.7748/nr.21.5.19.e1240
- Croteau, J. D., & Wolk, H. G. (2010). Defining advancement career paths and succession plans: Critical human capital retention strategies for high-performing advancement divisions. *International Journal of Educational Advancement*, 10, 59–70. doi:10.1057/ijea.2010.6
- Cruz, E. V., & Higginbottom, G. (2013). The use of focused ethnography in nursing research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 36–43. doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.36.e305

- Dagne, T., Beyene, W., & Berhanu, N. (2015). Motivation and factors affecting it among health professionals in the public hospitals, central Ethiopia. *Ethiopian Journal of Health Sciences*, 25, 231–242. doi:10.4314/ejhs.v25i3.6
- Dahling, J. J., Winik, L., Schoepfer, R., & Chau, S. (2013). Evaluating contingent workers as a recruitment source for full-time positions. *International Journal of Selection & Assessment*, 21, 222–225. doi:10.1111/ijsa.12031
- Davidson, M. C., Timo, N., & Wang, Y. (2010). How much does labour turnover cost? A case study of Australian four-and five-star hotels. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 22, 451–466.

 doi:10.1108/09596111011042686
- Deakin, H., Wakefield, K., & Gregorius, S. (2012). An exploration of peer-to-peer teaching and learning at postgraduate level: The experience of two student-led NVivo workshops. *Journal of Geography in Higher Education*, *36*, 603–612. doi:10.1080/03098265.2012.692074
- de Beer, L. T., Rothmann Jr., S., & Pienaar, J. (2016). Job insecurity, career opportunities, discrimination and turnover intention in post-apartheid South Africa: Examples of informative hypothesis testing. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 27, 427–439. doi:10.1080/09585192. 2015.1020446
- de Oliveira, L. B., & da Silva, F. F. R. A. (2015). The effects of high performance work systems and leader-member exchange quality on employee engagement: Evidence

- from a Brazilian non-profit organization. *Procedia Computer Science*, *55*, 1023–1030. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2015.07.092
- Deery, S., Nath, V., & Walsh, J. (2013). Why do off-shored Indian call centre workers want to leave their jobs? *New Technology, Work & Employment*, 28(3), 212–226. doi:10.1111/ntwe.12013
- Demirtas, O., & Akdogan, A. A. (2015). The effect of ethical leadership behavior on ethical climate, turnover intention, and affective commitment. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *130*, 59–67. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2196-6
- Derby-Davis, M. J. (2014). Predictors of nursing faculty's job satisfaction and intent to stay in academe. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, *30*, 19–25. doi:10.1016/j.profnurs.2013.04.001
- Dhar, R. L. (2015). The effects of high performance human resource practices on service innovative behaviour. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *51*, 67–75. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.09.002
- Díaz-Fernández, M., López-Cabrales, A., & Valle-Cabrera, R. (2014). A contingent approach to the role of human capital and competencies on firm strategy. *BRQ Business Research Quarterly*, *17*, 205–222. doi:10.1016/j.brq.2014.01.002
- Dinglas, V. D., Huang, M., Sepulveda, K. A., Pinedo, M., Hopkins, R. O., Colantuoni, E., & Needham, D. M. (2015). Personalized contact strategies and predictors of time to survey completion: Analysis of two sequential randomized trials. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 15(1), 67–86. doi:10.1186/1471-2288-15-5

- Dong, S., Johar, M., & Kumar, R. (2012). Understanding key issues in designing and using knowledge flow networks: An optimization-based managerial benchmarking approach. *Decision Support Systems*, *53*, 646–659. doi:10.1016/j.dss.2012.04.007
- Doody, O., & Noonan, M. (2013). Preparing and conducting interviews to collect data.

 Nurse Researcher, 20(5), 28–32. doi:10.7748/nr2013.05.20.5.28.e327
- Drisko, J. W. (2016). Teaching qualitative research: Key content, course structures, and recommendations. *Qualitative Social Work: Research and Practice*, *15*, 307–321. doi:10.1177/1473325015617522
- Duffield, C. M., Roche, M. A., Homer, C., Buchan, J., & Dimitrelis, S. (2014). A comparative review of nurse turnover rates and costs across countries. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 70(12), 2703–2712. doi:10.1111/jan.12483
- Durrani, A. S., & Rajagopal, L. (2016). Restaurant human resource managers' attitudes towards workplace diversity, perceptions and definition of ethical hiring.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 53, 145–151.

 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.10.009
- Dziadkowiec, J., & Rood, A. S. (2015). Casual-dining restaurant preferences: A cross-cultural comparison. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 18, 73–91. doi:10.1080/15378020.2015.995755
- Eide, E. R., & Showalter, M. H. (2012). Methods matter: Improving causal inference in educational and social science research: A review article. *Economics of Education Review*, *31*, 744–748. doi:10.1016/j.econedurev.2012.05.010

- Elçi, M., Şener, İ., Aksoy, S., & Alpkan, L. (2012). The impact of ethical leadership and leadership effectiveness on employees' turnover intention: The mediating role of work related stress. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *58*, 289–297. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.09.1003
- Ellingson, J. E., Tews, M. J., & Dachner, A. M. (2016). Constituent attachment and voluntary turnover in low-wage/low-skill service work. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *101*(1), 129–140. doi:10.1037/apl0000028
- Esteban, L., & Rodrigo, R. (2011). Human capital and growth in Romanian small firms.

 *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development, 18, 74–96.

 doi:10.1108/14626001111106442
- Esteban-Lloret, N. N., Aragón-Sánchez, A., & Carrasco-Hernández, A. (2014).

 Institutional and competitive drivers on managers' training and organizational outcomes. *BRQ Business Research Quarterly*, *17*, 242–258.

 doi:10.1016/j.brq.2014.03.003
- Farahani, P., Grunow, M., & Akkerman, R. (2013). Design and operations planning of municipal foodservice systems. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 144, 383–396. doi:10.1016/j.ijpe.2013.03.004
- Findlay, K., Hofmeyr, J., & Louw, A. (2014). The importance of rank for shorter, smarter surveys. *International Journal of Market Research*, *56*, 717–736. doi:10.2501/IJMR-2014-038
- Fisher, R. R., Croxson, C. D., Ashdown, H. F., Hobbs, F. R., Fisher, R. F., Croxson, C. H., . . . Hobbs, F. R. (2017). GPs' views on strategies to cope with increasing

- workload: A qualitative interview study. *British Journal of General Practice*, 67(dy655), e148–e156. doi:10.3399/bjgp17X688861
- Flores, K., & Combs, G. (2013). Minority representation in healthcare: Increasing the number of professionals through focused recruitment. *Hospital Topics*, 91(2), 25–36. doi:10.1080/00185868.2013.793556
- Folloni, G., & Vittadini, G. (2010). Human capital measurement: A survey. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, 24, 248–279. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6419.2009.00614.x
- Frost, W., & Laing, J. (2015). Avoiding burnout: The succession planning, governance and resourcing of rural tourism festivals. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, 23, 1298–1317. doi:10.1080/09669582.2015.1037841
- Fulgoni, G. (2014). Uses and misuses of online-survey panels in digital research. *Journal of Advertising Research*, *54*, 133–137. doi:10.2501/JAR-54-2-133-137
- Fulmer, I. S., & Ployhart, R. E. (2013). "Our most important asset": A multidisciplinary/multilevel review of human capital valuation for research and practice. *Journal of Management*, 40, 161–192. doi:10.1177/0149206313511271
- Gaiziuniene, L., & Cibulskas, G. (2013). Factors influencing falsehood in online educational research. *Social Sciences*, 80(2), 77–85. doi:10.5755/j01.ss.80.2.4846
- Gaki, E., Kontodimopoulos, N., & Niakas, D. (2013). Investigating demographic, work-related and job satisfaction variables as predictors of motivation in Greek nurses.

 **Journal of Nursing Management, 21, 483–490. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2834.2012.

 01413.x

- Galletta, A. (2013). Mastering the semi-structured interview and beyond: From research design to analysis and publication. New York, NY: NYU Press.
- Galliott, N., & Graham, L. J. (2016). Focusing on what counts: Using exploratory focus groups to enhance the development of an electronic survey in a mixed-methods research design. *Australian Educational Researcher*, *43*(5), 567–585. doi:10.1007/s13384-016-0216-5
- Garay, L., & Font, X. (2012). Doing good to do well? Corporate social responsibility reasons, practices, and impacts in small and medium accommodation enterprises.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 31, 329–337.

 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2011.04.013
- Garbers, Y., & Konradt, U. (2014). The effect of financial incentives on performance: A quantitative review of individual and team-based financial incentives. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational Psychology*, 87, 102–137. doi:10.1111/joop.12039
- Ghooi, R. B. (2014). Institutional review boards: Challenges and opportunities.

 *Perspectives in Clinical Research, 5, 60–65. doi:10.4103/2229-3485.128020
- Ghosh, D., & Gurunathan, L. (2015). Do commitment based human resource practices influence job embeddedness and intention to quit? *IIMB Management Review*, 27, 240–251. doi:10.1016/j.iimb.2015.09.003
- Gilead, T. (2009). Human capital, education and the promotion of social cooperation: A philosophical critique. *Studies in Philosophy & Education*, 28, 555–567. doi:10.1007/s11217-009-9146-2

- Gothard, S., & Austin, M. J. (2013). Leadership succession planning: Implications for nonprofit human service organizations. *Administration in Social Work*, 37, 272– 285. doi:10.1080/03643107.2012.684741
- Griffith, D. A. (2013). Establishing qualitative geographic sample size in the presence of spatial autocorrelation. *Annals of The Association of American*Geographers, 103(5), 1107–1122. doi:10.1080/00045608.2013.776884
- Guilding, C., Lamminmaki, D., & McManus, L. (2014). Staff turnover costs: In search of accountability. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *36*, 231–243. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2013.10.001
- Gupta, N., & Shaw, J. D. (2014). Employee compensation: The neglected area of HRM research. *Human Resource Management Review*, 24, 1–4. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2013.08.007
- Haahr, A., Norlyk, A., & Hall, E. O. (2014). Ethical challenges embedded in qualitative research interviews with close relatives. *Nursing Ethics*, *21*, 6–15. doi:10.1177/0969733013486370
- Ha, S., Lo, M., & Wang, Y. (2016). Relationship between knowledge management and organizational performance: A test on SMEs in Malaysia. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 224, 184–189. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.05.438
- Hai, G., Jing, Z., & Jintong, T. (2013). The role of top managers' human and social capital in business model innovation. *Chinese Management Studies*, 7, 447–469. doi:10.1108/CMS-03-2013-0050

- Han, J., & Brass, D. J. (2014). Human capital diversity in the creation of social capital for team creativity. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 35, 54–71. doi:10.1002/job.1853
- Hancock, J. I., Allen, D. G., Bosco, F. A., McDaniel, K. R., & Pierce, C. A. (2013).

 Meta-analytic review of employee turnover as a predictor of firm performance. *Journal of Management*, 39, 573–603. doi:10.1177/0149206311424943
- Harper, M., & Cole, P. (2012). Member checking: Can benefits be gained similar to group therapy? *The Qualitative Report*, *17*(2), 510–517. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2139&context=tqr
- Harris, C. M., Pattie, M. W., & McMahan, G. C. (2015). Advancement along a career path: The influence of human capital and performance. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 25, 102–115. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12047
- Hau, Y. S., Kim, B., Lee, H., & Kim, Y. (2013). The effects of individual motivations and social capital on employees' tacit and explicit knowledge sharing intentions.
 International Journal of Information Management, 33, 356–366.
 doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2012.10.009
- Hayek, M., Thomas, C. H., Novicevic, M. M., & Montalvo, D. (2015). Contextualizing human capital theory in a non-Western setting: Testing the pay-for-performance assumption. *Journal of Business Research*, 69, 928–935.
 doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.06.039
- Hazavehei, S. M., Moonaghi, H. K., Moeini, B., Moghimbeigi, A., & Emadzadeh, A. (2015). Investigating the key factors in designing a communication skills program

- for medical students: A qualitative study. *Electronic Physician*, 7, 1441–1448. doi:10.19082/1441
- Hee, C. H., & Ling, F. Y. Y. (2011). Strategies for reducing employee turnover and increasing retention rates of quantity surveyors. *Construction Management and Economics*, 29, 1059–1072. doi:10.1080/01446193.2011.637569
- He, W., Long, L., & Kuvaas, B. (2016). Workgroup salary dispersion and turnover intention in China: A contingent examination of individual differences and the dual deprivation path explanation. *Human Resource Management*, 55, 301–320. doi:10.1002/hrm.21674
- Helmich, E., Boerebach, B. M., Arah, O. A., & Lingard, L. (2015). Beyond limitations: Improving how we handle uncertainty in health professions education research.

 Medical Teacher, 37(11), 1043–1050. doi:10.3109/0142159X.2015.1073239
- Hendrick, R. Z., & Raspiller, E. E. (2011). Predicting employee retention through preemployment assessment. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 35(11), 895–908. doi:10.1080/10668920802421561
- Hennes, K. M., Leone, A. J., & Miller, B. P. (2013). Determinants and market consequences of auditor dismissals after accounting restatements. *The Accounting Review*, 89, 1051–1082. doi:10.2308/accr-50680
- Hester, J. (2013). The high cost of employee turnover and how to avoid it. *Nonprofit World*, 31(3), 20–21. Retrieved from https://www.snpo.org/publications/sendpdf.php?id=1977

- Herzberg, F. (1974). Motivation-hygiene profiles: Pinpointing what ails the organization.

 Organizational Dynamics, 3(2), 18–29. doi:10.1016/00902616(74)90007-2
- Herzberg, F. (1987). One more time: How do you motivate employees? *Harvard Business Review*, 65, 109–120. Retrieved from http://www.hbr.org
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. (1959). *The motivation to work*. New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction.
- Hom, P. W., Mitchell, T. R., Lee, T. W., & Griffeth, R. W. (2012). Reviewing employee turnover: Focusing on proximal withdrawal states and an expanded criterion.

 *Psychological Bulletin, 138, 831–858. doi:10.1037/a0027983.
- Homans, G. (1958). Social behavior as exchange. *American Journal of Sociology*, 63(6), 597–606. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2772990
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative casestudy research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20, 12–17. doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.12.e326
- Hsiung, H. (2012). Authentic leadership and employee voice behavior: A multi-level psychological process. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 107, 349–361. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-1043-2
- Huang, Y., Lee, J., McFadden, A. C., Murphy, L. A., Robertson, M. M., Cheung, J. H., & Zohar, D. (2016). Beyond safety outcomes: An investigation of the impact of safety climate on job satisfaction, employee engagement and turnover using social exchange theory as the theoretical framework. *Applied Ergonomics*, 55, 248–257. doi:10.1016/j.apergo.2015.10.007

- Husain, H., Bais, B., Hussain, A., & Samad, S. A. (2012). How to construct open ended questions. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 60, 456–462. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.09.406
- Hye Jung, Y., Sun Young, S., & Jin Nam, C. (2015). Mechanisms underlying creative performance: Employee perceptions of intrinsic and extrinsic rewards for creativity. *Social Behavior & Personality: An International Journal*, 43, 1161–1179. doi:10.2224/sbp.2015.43.7.1161
- Hyun, S., & Oh, H. (2011). Reexamination of Herzberg's two-factor theory of motivation in the Korean army foodservice operations. *Journal of Foodservice Business**Research, 14, 100–121. doi:10.1080/15378020.2011.574532
- Jang, J., & George, R. T. (2012). Understanding the influence of polychronicity on job satisfaction and turnover intention: A study of non-supervisory hotel employees.
 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 31, 588–595.
 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2011.08.004
- Jeong, M., Lee, M., & Nagesvaran, B. (2016). Employees' use of mobile devices and their perceived outcomes in the workplace: A case of luxury hotel. International *Journal of Hospitality Management*, *57*, 40–51. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.05.003
- Jervis, M., & Drake, M. (2014). The use of qualitative research methods in quantitative science: A review. *Journal of Sensory Studies*, 29, 234–247. doi:10.1111/joss.12101

- Johnson, J., Haegeli, P., Hendrikx, J., & Savage, S. (2016). Accident causes and organizational culture among avalanche professionals. *Journal of Outdoor Recreation and Tourism*, 13, 49–56. doi:10.1016/j.jort.2015.11.003
- Joung, H., Goh, B. K., Huffman, L., Yuan, J. J., & Surles, J. (2015). Investigating relationships between internal marketing practices and employee organizational commitment in the foodservice industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 27, 1618–1640. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-05-2014-0269
- Ju, C., Lan, J., Li, Y., Feng, W., & You, X. (2015). The mediating role of workplace social support on the relationship between trait emotional intelligence and teacher burnout. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 51, 58–67. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2015.06.001
- Juhdi, N., Pa'wan, F., & Hansaram, R. K. (2013). HR practices and turnover intention: the mediating roles of organizational commitment and organizational engagement in a selected region in Malaysia. *International Journal of Human Resource*Management, 24, 3002–3019. doi:10.1080/09585192.2013.763841
- Jung, H. S., & Yoon, H. H. (2013). Do employees' satisfied customers respond with an satisfactory relationship? The effects of employees' satisfaction on customers' satisfaction and loyalty in a family restaurant. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 34, 1–8. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2013.02.003
- Kaliannan, M., & Adjovu, S. N. (2015). Effective employee engagement and organizational success: A case study. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 172, 161–168. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.01.350

- Kanbayashi, H., & Takenoshita, H. (2014). Labor market institutions and job mobility in Asian societies: A comparative study of Japan and Taiwan. *International Journal of Japanese Sociology*, 23, 92–109. doi:10.1111/ijjs.12027
- Kang, M., & Sung, M. (2017). How symmetrical employee communication leads to employee engagement and positive employee communication behaviors: The mediation of employee-organization relationships. *Journal of Communication Management*, 21(1), 82–102. doi:10.1108/JCOM-04-2016-0026
- Kao, F. H., Cheng, B. S., Kuo, C. C., & Huang, M. P. (2014). Stressors, withdrawal, and sabotage in frontline employees: The moderating effects of caring and service climates. *Journal of occupational and organizational psychology*, 87(4), 755–780. doi:10.1111/joop.12073
- Karatepe, O. M. (2013). High-performance work practices, work social support and their effects on job embeddedness and turnover intentions. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 25, 903–921. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-06-2012-0097
- Katsikea, E., Theodosiou, M., & Morgan, R. E. (2015). Why people quit: Explaining employee turnover intentions among export sales managers. *International Business Review*, 24, 367–379. doi:10.1016/j.ibusrev.2014.08.009
- Keating, L., A., & Heslin, P. A. (2015). The potential role of mindsets in unleashing employee engagement. *Human Resource Management Review*, 25, 329–341. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2015.01.008

- Keeling, K. A., McGoldrick, P. J., & Sadhu, H. (2013). Staff word-of-mouth (SWOM) and retail employee recruitment. *Journal of Retailing*, 89, 88–104. doi:10.1016/j.jretai.2012.11.003
- Kim, J. (2015). What increases public employees' turnover intention? *Public Personnel Management*, 44, 496–519. doi:10.1177/0091026015604447
- Kim, J., Song, H. J, & Lee, C. (2016). Effects of corporate social responsibility and internal marketing on organizational commitment and turnover intentions. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 55, 25–32. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.02.007
- Klimas, P. (2016). Organizational culture and competition: An exploratory study of the features, models and role in the Polish aviation industry. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *53*, 91–102. doi:10.1016/j.indmarman.2015.11.012
- Klotz, A. C., & Bolino, M. C. (2016). Saying goodbye: The nature, causes, and consequences of employee resignation styles. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 101, 1386–1404. doi:10.1037/apl0000135
- Kogovsek, M., & Kogovsek, M. (2013). Retaining mature knowledge workers: The quest for human capital investments. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *106*(4th International Conference on New Horizons in Education), 2280–2288. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.12.260
- Konu, H. (2015). Developing a forest-based wellbeing tourism product together with customers—An ethnographic approach. *Tourism Management*, 49, 1–16. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2015.02.006

- Körner, M., Wirtz, M. A., Bengel, J., & Göritz, A. S. (2015). Relationship of organizational culture, teamwork and job satisfaction in interprofessional teams. *BMC Health Services Research*, 15, 1–12. doi:10.1186/s12913-015-0888-y
- Korzynski, P. (2013). Employee motivation in new working environment. *International Journal of Academic Research*, *5*(5), 184–188. doi:10.7813/2075-4124.2013/5-5/B.28
- Kostakis, I. (2014). Public investments, human capital, and political stability: The triptych of economic success. *Economics Research International*, 1–20. doi:10.1155/2014/709863
- Kozial, L., Kozial, W., Wojtowicz, A., & Pyrek, R. (2014). An outline of a compensation system based on human capital theory. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *148*, 551–558. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.07.078
- Kumar, P., Dass, M., & Topaloglu, O. (2014). Understanding the drivers of job satisfaction of frontline service employees: Learning from "lost employees."
 Journal of Service Research, 17, 367–380. doi:10.1177/1094670514540981
- Kuvaas, B., Dysvik, A., & Buch, R. (2014). Antecedents and employee outcomes of line managers' perceptions of enabling HR practices. *Journal of Management Studies*, 51, 845–868. doi.10.1111/joms.12085
- Kwon, K., & Rupp, D. E. (2013). High-performer turnover and firm performance: The moderating role of human capital investment and firm reputation. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 34, 129–150. doi:10.1002/job.1804

- Lakshman, C. (2014). Leveraging human capital through performance management process: the role of leadership in the USA, France, and India. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 25, 1351–1372. doi:10.1080/09585192.2013.870310
- Lam, L. W., Loi, R., Chan, K. W., & Liu, Y. (2016). Voice more and stay longer: How ethical leaders influence employee voice and exit intentions. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 26, 277–300. doi:10.1017/beq.2016.30
- Laschinger, H. S., & Fida, R. (2014). A time-lagged analysis of the effect of authentic leadership on workplace bullying, burnout, and occupational turnover intentions. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 23(5), 739–753. doi:10.1080/1359432X.2013.804646
- Lee, Y., & Kramer, A. (2016). The role of purposeful diversity and inclusion strategy (PDIS) and cultural tightness/looseness in the relationship between national culture and organizational culture. *Human Resource Management Review*, 26, 198–208. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2016.01.001
- Lee, Y. M., & Sozen, E. (2016). Food allergy knowledge and training among restaurant employees. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *57*, 52–59. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.05.004
- Leupold, C. R., Ellis, L. E., & Valle, M. (2013). Job embeddedness and retail pharmacists' intention to leave. *Psychologist-Manager Journal (American Psychological Association)*, 16, 197–216. doi:10.1037/mgr0000006

- Liao, W. C. (2010). The relationship between ethics training and employee satisfaction:

 A mediator of corporate responsibility practices. *The Journal of Human Resource*and Adult Learning, 6(1), 9. Retrieved from http://www.hraljournal.com/Page/
 2%20Wen-Chih%20Liao.pdf
- Licuanan, V. S., Sengupta, K., & Neelankavil, J. P. (2015). Entrepreneurship and innovation initiatives among Asian multinationals. *International Journal of Commerce & Management*, 25, 67–83. doi:10.1108/IJCoMA-02-2013-0014
- Liming, L., & Shunguo, Z. (2015). Analysis of factors influencing undergraduates' occupation choices: An investigation of both social and human capital. *Chinese Education & Society*, 48, 42–58. doi:10.1080/10611932.2015.1014706
- Lishner, D. A. (2015). A concise set of core recommendations to improve the dependability of psychological research. *Review of General Psychology*, 19, 52–68. doi.10.1037/gpr0000028
- Liu, M., Lee, J., Kang, J., & Liu, S. (2016). What we can learn from the data: A multiple-case study examining behavior patterns by students with different characteristics in using a serious game. *Technology, Knowledge and Learning*, 21(1), 33–57. doi:10.1007/s10758-015-9263-7
- Løkke, A., & Sørensen, P. D. (2014). Theory testing using case studies. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 12(1), 66–74. Retrieved from http://www.ejbrm.com/main.html

- Lu, A. C., & Gursoy, D. (2016). Impact of job burnout on satisfaction and turnover intention. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 40, 210–235. doi:10.1177/1096348013495696
- Lugosi, P., Robinson, R. N., Golubovskaya, M., & Foley, L. (2016). The hospitality consumption experiences of parents and carers with children: A qualitative study of foodservice settings. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *54*, 84–94. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.01.012
- Ma, S., & Trigo, V. (2012). The 'country-of-origin effect' in employee turnover intention: evidence from China. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 23, 1394–1413. doi:10.1080/09585192.2011.579923
- Madera, J. M., Dawson, M., & Neal, J. A. (2014). Managing language barriers in the workplace: The roles of job demands and resources on turnover intentions.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 42, 117–125.

 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2014.06.004
- Madera, J. M., Dawson, M., Neal, J. A., & Busch, K. (2013). Breaking a communication barrier: The effect of visual aids in food preparation on job attitudes and performance. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, *37*, 262–280. doi:10.1177/1096348012436376
- Madsen, P. M., & Bingham, J. B. (2014). A stakeholder-human capital perspective on the link between social performance and executive compensation. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 24, 1–30. doi:10.5840/beq2014254

- Mahon, J., & Wartick, S. L. (2012). Corporate social performance profiling: Using multiple stakeholder perceptions to assess a corporate reputation. *Journal of Public Affairs*, 12, 12–28. doi:10.1002/pa.433
- Maier, T. A. (2011). Hospitality leadership implications: Multigenerational perceptions of dissatisfaction and intent to leave. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality* & *Tourism*, 10, 354–371. doi:10.1080/15332845.2011.588503
- Majda, A. (2015). Succession strategy in Polish family business—A comparative analysis. Research Papers of The Wroclaw University of Economics/Prace Naukowe Universytetu Ekonomicznego We Wroclawiu, 402, 194–209. doi:10.15611/pn.2015.402.19
- Mani, B. G. (2013). The human capital model and federal employees' pay: Gender, veteran status, and occupation. *Gender Issues*, *30*, *15*–38. doi:10.1007/s12147-013-9113-7
- March, J. G., & Simon, H. A. (1958). Organizations. New York, NY: Wiley.
- Marchand, C., & Vandenberghe, C. (2016). Perceived organizational support, emotional exhaustion, and turnover: The moderating role of negative affectivity.

 International Journal of Stress Management, 23, 350–375.

 doi:10.1037/str0000020
- Maree, J. G. (2015). Research on life design in (South) Africa: A qualitative analysis. South African Journal of Psychology, 45, 332–348. doi:10.1177/0081246314566785

- Markkanen, P., Galligan, C., Laramie, A., Fisher, J., Sama, S., & Quinn, M. (2015).

 Understanding sharps injuries in home healthcare: The safe home care qualitative methods study to identify pathways for injury prevention. *BMC Public Health*, 15(1), 1–12. doi:10.1186/s12889-015-1673-x
- Marshall, C., Brereton, P., & Kitchenham, B. (2015). Tools to support systematic reviews in software engineering: A cross-domain survey using semi-structured interviews.

 *Proceedings of the 19th International Conference on Evaluation and Assessment in Software Engineering, 13, 26. doi:10.1145/2601248.2601270
- Martin, B. C., McNally, J. J., & Kay, M. J. (2013). Examining the formation of human capital in entrepreneurship: A meta-analysis of entrepreneurship education outcomes. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 28, 211–224. doi:10.1016/j.jbusvent.2012.03.002
- Mason, J. (2002). Qualitative researching (2nd edition). London: Sage.
- Matei, M., & Abrudan, M. (2016). Adapting Herzberg's two-factor theory to the cultural context of Romania. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 221(13th International Symposium in Management: Management During and After the Economic Crisis), 95–104. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.05.094
- Matherly, L. L., & Al Nahyan, S. S. (2015). Workplace quotas: Building competitiveness through effective governance of national-expatriate knowledge transfer and development of sustainable human capital. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 23, 456–471. doi:10.1108/IJOA-04-2015-0855

- Mauno, S., Kiuru, N., & Kinnunen, U. (2011). Relationships between work-family culture and work attitudes at both the individual and the departmental level. *Work & Stress*, 25, 147–166. doi:10.1080/02678373.2011.594291
- Mayer, K. k., Somaya, D. d., & Williamson, I. (2012). Firm-specific, industry-specific, and occupational human capital and the sourcing of knowledge work. *Organization Science*, 23(5), 1311–1329. doi:10.1287/orsc.1110.0722
- McClean, E. J., Burris, E. R., & Detert, J. R. (2013). When does voice lead to exit? It depends on leadership. *Academy of Management Journal*, *56*, 525–548. doi:10.5465/amj.2011.0041
- McCusker, K., & Gunaydin, S. (2014). Research using qualitative, quantitative or mixed methods and choice based on the research. *Perfusion*, *30*, 537–542. doi:10.1177/0267659114559116
- McHenry, P. (2014). The geographical distribution of human capital: Measurement of contributing mechanisms. *Journal of Regional Science*, *54*, 215–248. doi:10.1111/jors.12067
- McIntosh, M. J., & Morse, J. M. (2015). Situating and constructing diversity in semi-structured interviews. *Global Qualitative Nursing Research*, 2, 1–12. doi:10.1177/2333393615597674
- McLaughlin, J. E., Bush, A. A., & Zeeman, J. M. (2016). Mixed methods: Expanding research methodologies in pharmacy education. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 8, 715–721. doi:10.1016/j.cptl.2016.06.015

- McMillan, D. J., McConnell, B., & O'Sullivan, H. (2016). Continuing professional development—why bother? Perceptions and motivations of teachers in Ireland.

 *Professional Development in Education, 42(1), 150–167.

 doi:10.1080/19415257.2014.952044
- McPhail, R., Patiar, A., Herington, C., Creed, P., & Davidson, M. (2015). Development and initial validation of a hospitality employees' job satisfaction index.

 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 27, 1814–1838.

 doi:10.1108/IJCHM-03-2014-0132
- Medico, D., & Santiago-Delefosse, M. (2014). From reflexivity to resonances:

 Accounting for interpretation phenomena in qualitative research. *Qualitative*Research in Psychology, 11(4), 350–364. doi:10.1080/14780887.2014.915367
- Mehra, A., Langer, N., Bapna, R., & Gopal, R. (2014). Estimating returns to training in the knowledge economy: A firm-level analysis of small and medium enterprises.

 **MIS Quarterly, 38, 757–771. Retrieved from http://misq.org/estimating-returns-to-training-in-the-knowledge-economy-a-firm-level-analysis-of-small-and-medium-enterprises.html
- Melo, R. C., Silva, M. J., & Parreira, P. (2014). Effective leadership: Competing values framework. *Procedia Technology*, *16*, 921–928. doi:10.1016/j.protcy.2014.10.044
- Melo, T., & Garrido-Morgado, A. (2012). Corporate reputation: A combination of social responsibility and industry. *Corporate Social Responsibility and Environmental Management*, 19, 11–31. doi.10.1002/csr.260

- Mendolicchio, C., Paolini, D., & Pietra, T. (2014). Income taxes, subsidies to education, and investments in human capital. *Journal of Public Economic Theory*, *16*, 24–47. doi:10.1111/jpet.12051
- Michel, A., & Kammerlander, N. (2015). Trusted advisors in a family business's succession-planning process—An agency perspective. *Journal of Family Business Strategy*, 6, 45–57. doi:10.1016/j.jfbs.2014.10.005
- Mincer, J. (1974). *Schooling, experience, and earnings* (1st ed.). Cambridge, MA:

 National Bureau of Economic Research. Retrieved from http://www.nber.org/
 chapters/c1762.pdf
- Mitchell, G. (2015). Use of interviews in nursing research. *Nursing Standard*, 29(43), 44–48. doi:10.7748/ns.29.43.44.e8905
- Mládková, L., Zouharová, J., & Nový, J. (2015). Motivation and knowledge workers.

 *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 207, 768–776.

 doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.10.163
- Moed, H. F., & Halevi, G. (2015). Multidimensional assessment of scholarly research impact. *Journal of The Association for Information Science & Technology*, 66(10), 1988–2002. doi:10.1002/asi.23314
- Montague, A. (2012). Adult learning and the compilation and retrieval of data: A practical system for qualitative researchers. *Qualitative Research Journal* (Emerald Group Publishing Limited), 12(1), 17–31. doi:10.1108/14439881211222705

- Moon, K., Brewer, T. D., Januchowski-Hartley, S. R., Adams, V. M., & Blackman, D. A. (2016). A guideline to improve qualitative social science publishing in ecology and conservation journals. *Ecology & Society*, 21, 133–152. doi:10.5751/ES-08663-210317
- Moretti, E. (2004). Estimating the social return to higher education: Evidence from longitudinal and repeated cross-sectional data. *Journal of Econometrics*, *121*, 175–212. doi:10.1016/j.jeconom.2003.10.015
- Muda, S., & Rahman, M. R. C. A. (2016). Human capital in SMEs life cycle perspective.

 *Procedia Economics and Finance, 35, 683–689.

 doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(16)00084-8
- Mukhopadhyay, S., & Gupta, R. K. (2014). Survey of qualitative research methodology in strategy research and implication for Indian researchers. *Vision*, *18*, 109–123. doi:10.1177/0972262914528437
- Muller, C., & Nordman, C. J. (2011). Within-firm human capital externalities in Tunisia.

 Journal of Development Studies, 47, 657–675.

 doi:10.1080/00220388.2010.506912
- Negarandeh, R., Dehghan-Nayeri, N., & Ghasemi, E. (2015). Motivating factors among Iranian nurses. *Iranian Journal of Nursing & Midwifery Research*, 20, 436–441. doi:10.4103/1735-9066.161011
- Neumann, I., Karl, R., Rajpal, A., Akl, E. A., & Guyatt, G. H. (2013). Experiences with a novel policy for managing conflicts of interest of guideline developers: A descriptive qualitative study. *Chest*, *144*(2), 398–404. doi:10.1378/chest.12-2390

- Nguyen, T., & Burgess, S. (2014). Case study: A case analysis of ICT for knowledge transfer in small businesses in Vietnam. *International Journal of Information Management*, 34, 416–421. doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2014.02.009
- Nijhawan, L. P., Janodia, M. D., Muddukrishna, B. S., Bhat, K. M., Bairy, K. L., Udupa, N., & Musmade, P. B. (2013). Informed consent: Issues and challenges. *Journal of Advanced Pharmaceutical Technology & Research*, 4, 134–140. doi:10.4103/2231-4040.116779
- Nikolić, M., Vukonjanski, J., Nedeljković, M., Hadžić, O., & Terek, E. (2013). The impact of internal communication satisfaction dimensions on job satisfaction dimensions and the moderating role of LMX. *Public Relations Review*, 39, 563–565. doi:10.1016/j.pubrev.2013.09.002
- Nolan, K. P., Langhammer, K., & Salter, N. P. (2016). Evaluating fit in employee selection: Beliefs about how, when, and why. *Consulting Psychology Journal:*Practice and Research, 68(3), 222–251. doi:10.1037/cpb0000065
- Nottingham, S., & Henning, J. (2014). Feedback in clinical education, part I:

 Characteristics of feedback provided by approved clinical instructors. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 49, 49–57. doi:10.4085/1062-6050-48.6.14
- O'Boyle, E. H., Rutherford, M. W., & Banks, G. C. (2014). Publication bias in entrepreneurship research: An examination of dominant relations to performance.

 *Journal of Business Venturing, 29, 773–784. doi:10.1016/j.jbusvent.2013.10.001
- Oesterreich, T. D., & Teuteberg, F. (2016). Understanding the implications of digitization and automation in the context of Industry 4.0: A triangulation approach and

- elements of a research agenda for the construction industry. *Computers in Industry*, 83, 121–139. doi:10.1016/j.compind.2016.09.006
- Ofori, D. F., Nyuur, R. B., & S-Darko, M. D. (2014). Corporate social responsibility and financial performance: Fact or fiction? A look at Ghanaian banks. *Acta Commercii*, *14*(1), 1–11. doi:10.4102/ac.v14i1.180
- Okoe, A. F., & Boateng, H. (2016). Two-way communication on bank websites in Ghana: A data triangulation approach. *Information Development*, 32(5), 1471–1484. doi:10.1177/0266666915605556
- Osman, I., Noordin, F., Daud, N., & Othman, M. Z. (2016). The dynamic role of social exchange and personality in predicting turnover intentions among professional workers. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *35*, 541–552. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(16)00067-8
- Ouweneel, E., Le Blanc, P. M., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2013). Do-it-yourself. An online positive psychology intervention to promote positive emotions, self-efficacy, and engagement at work. *Career Development International*, *18*, 173–195. doi:10.1108/CDI-10-2012-0102
- Ozolina-Ozola, I. (2014). The impact of human resource management practices on employee turnover. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *156*, 223–226. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.11.178
- Paek, S., Schuckert, M., Kim, T. T., & Lee, G. (2015). Why is hospitality employees' psychological capital important? The effects of psychological capital on work

- engagement and employee morale. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 50, 9–26. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.07.001
- Palanski, M., Avey, J. B., & Jiraporn, N. (2014). The effects of ethical leadership and abusive supervision on job search behaviors in the turnover process. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 121, 135–146. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1690-6
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 42, 533–544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Panaccio, A., Vandenberghe, C., & Ben Ayed, A. K. (2014). The role of negative affectivity in the relationships between pay satisfaction, affective and continuance commitment and voluntary turnover: A moderated mediation model. *Human Relations*, 67, 821–848. doi:10.1177/0018726713516377
- Pandža, J., Đeri, L., Galamboš, A., & Galamboš, T. (2015). Two-factor analysis of employee motivation at "postal traffic—department in Novi Sad." *European Journal of Economic Studies*, 12, 101–111. doi:10.13187/es.2015.12.101
- Pannucci, C. J., & Wilkins, E. G. (2010). Identifying and avoiding bias in research. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, 126(2), 619. doi:10.1097/PRS.0b013e3181de24bc
- Papadimitriou, C. (2012). Phenomenologically-informed inquiry in physical rehabilitation: How to do documentation and interpretation of qualitative

- data. *Physical Therapy Reviews*, *17*(6), 409–416. doi:10.1179/1743288X12Y.0000000031
- Park, J., & Park, M. (2016). Qualitative versus quantitative research methods: Discovery or justification? *Journal of Marketing Thought*, *3*(1), 1–7. Retrieved from http://www.ejmt.org/
- Paşaoğlu, D. (2015). Analysis of the relationship between human resources management practices and organizational commitment from a strategic perspective: Findings from the banking industry. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 207, 315–324. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.10.101
- Pasban, M., & Nojedeh, S. H. (2016). A review of the role of human capital in the organization. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 230*(3rd International Conference on New Challenges in Management and Business: Organization and Leadership, 2 May 2016, Dubai, UAE), 249–253.

 doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.09.032
- Pee, L. G., Kankanhalli, A., Tan, G. W., & Tham, G. Z. (2014). Mitigating the impact of member turnover in information systems development projects. *IEEE* Transactions on Engineering Management, 61, 702–716. doi:10.1109/TEM.2014.2332339
- Peregrin, T. (2014). Competency-based hiring: The key to recruiting and retaining successful employees. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, 114, 1330–1331, 1332–1335, 1337, 1339. doi:10.1016/j.jand.2014.07.016

- Petty, N. J., Thomson, O. P., & Stew, G. (2012). Ready for a paradigm shift? Part 2: Introducing qualitative research methodologies and methods. *Manual Therapy*, 17(5), 378–384. doi:10.1016/j.math.2012.03.004
- Perez, J., & Mirabella, J. (2013). The relationship between leadership practices and restaurant employee turnover. *International Journal of Accounting Information Science & Leadership*, 6(18), 40–47. Retrieved from https://www.academia.edu/6093526/The_Relationship_Between_Leadership_Practices_and_Restaurant_Employee_Turnover
- Pfadenhauer, M., & Grenz, T. (2015). Uncovering the essence: The why and how of supplementing observation with participation in phenomenology-based ethnography. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 44(5), 598–616. doi:10.1177/0891241615587382
- Poon, J., & Yin, W. (2014). Human capital: A comparison of rustbelt and sunbelt cities.

 Geography Compass, 8, 287–299. doi:10.1111/gec3.12133
- Price, E., Wardman, J., Bruce, T., & Millward, P. (2016). The juggling act: A phenomenological study of gifted and talented girls' experiences with Facebook. *Roeper Review*, 38(3), 162–174. doi:10.1080/02783193.2016.1183738
- Probst, H., Boylan, M., Nelson, P., & Martin, R. (2014). Research article: Early career resilience: Interdisciplinary insights to support professional education of radiation therapists. *Journal of Medical Imaging and Radiation Sciences*, 45, 390–398. doi:10.1016/j.jmir.2014.09.003

- Purohi, B., & Bandyopadhyay, T. (2014). Beyond job security and money: Driving factors of motivation for government doctors in India. *Human Resources for Health*, 12, 1–26. doi:10.1186/1478-4491-12-12
- Qadri, F. S., & Waheed, A. (2013). Human capital and economic growth: Cross-country evidence from low-, middle- and high-income countries. *Progress in Development Studies*, *13*, 89–104. doi:10.1177/1464993412466503
- Qiu, H., Haobin Ye, B., Hung, K., & York, Q. Y. (2015). Exploring antecedents of employee turnover intention—Evidence of China's hotel industry. *Journal of China Tourism Research*, 11, 53–66. doi:10.1080/19388160.2014.908756
- Rabuil Islam, M., Ang, J. B., & Madsen, J. B. (2014). Quality-adjusted human capital and productivity growth. *Economic Inquiry*, 52, 757–777. doi:10.1111/ecin.12052
- Raina, R., & Britt Roebuck, D. d. (2016). Exploring cultural influence on managerial communication in relationship to job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and the employees' propensity to leave in the insurance sector of India.

 International Journal of Business Communication, 53(1), 97–130.

 doi:10.1177/2329488414525453
- Ravichandran, S., Cichy, K. E., Powers, M., & Kirby, K. (2015). Exploring the training needs of older workers in the foodservice industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 44, 157–164. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2014.10.003
- Raziq, A., & Maulabakhsh, R. (2015). Impact of working environment on job satisfaction. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, 23, 717–725. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(15)00524-9

- Reeves, S., Peller, J., Goldman, J., & Kitto, S. (2013). Ethnography in qualitative educational research: *AMEE Guide No. 80. Medical Teacher*, *35*, 1365–1379. doi:10.3109/0142159X.2013.804977
- Reitz, O. E. (2014). Job embeddedness: A concept analysis. *Nursing Forum*, 49, 159–166. doi:10.1111/nuf.12053
- Renn, R., Allen, D., & Huning, T. (2013). The relationship of social exclusion at work with self-defeating behavior and turnover. *Journal of Social Psychology*, *153*, 229–249. doi:10.1080/00224545.2012.723642
- Richards, M. (2012). Creative workshops as a qualitative research tool. *International Journal of Market Research*, 54, 781–798. doi:10.2501/IJMR-54-6-781-798
- Richardson, D. B., Kwan, M., Alter, G., & McKendry, J. E. (2015). Replication of scientific research: Addressing geoprivacy, confidentiality, and data sharing challenges in geospatial research. *Annals of GIS*, *21*, 101–110. doi:10.1080/19475683.2015.1027792
- Roberts, L., Henderson, J., Willis, E., & Muir-Cochrane, E. (2013). The challenges of gaining ethics approval for ethnographic research in the pre-hospital setting.

 Journal of Psychiatric & Mental Health Nursing, 20, 374–378.

 doi:10.1111/jpm.12014
- Robinson, O. C. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 11, 25–41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543

- Roche, M. A., Duffield, C. M., Homer, C., Buchan, J., & Dimitrelis, S. (2015). The rate and cost of nurse turnover in Australia. *Collegian*, 22, 353–358. doi:10.1016/j.colegn.2014.05.002
- Rothstein, M. A. (2015). Ethical issues in big data health research: Currents in contemporary bioethics. *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, *43*, 425–429. doi:10.1111/jlme.12258
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, *35*, 260–271. doi:10.1108/01409171211210154
- Ruben, B. D., & Gigliotti, R. A. (2016). Leadership as social influence: An expanded view of leadership communication theory and practice. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 23, 467–479. doi:10.1177/1548051816641876
- Rukumnuaykit, P., & Pholphirul, P. (2016). Human capital linkages to labour productivity: Implications from Thai manufacturers. *Journal of Education and Work*, 29(8), 922–955. doi:10.1080/13639080.2015.1104658
- Rusu, G., & Avasilcai, S. (2014). Linking human resources motivation to organizational climate. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *124*, 51–58. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.02.459
- Ryan, B., Ma, E., Hsiao, A., & Ku, M. (2015). The work-family conflict of university foodservice managers: An exploratory study of its antecedents and consequences.

 Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*, 22, 10–18.

 doi:10.1016/j.jhtm.2014.12.005

- Saad, R., & Mohd Asaad, M. N. (2015). Does organizational culture moderate the relationship between ISO 9000 soft factors and organizational performance?

 **Journal of Developing Areas, 49, 379–394. doi:10.1353/jda.2015.0171
- Sampaio, A. R., Thomas, R., & Font, X. (2012). Why are some engaged and not others?

 Explaining environmental engagement among small firms in tourism.

 International Journal of Tourism Research, 14, 235–249. doi:10.1002/jtr.849
- Sanjari, M., Bahramnezhad, F., Khoshnava Fomani, F., Shoghi, M., & Ali Cheraghi, M. (2014). Ethical challenges of researchers in qualitative studies: The necessity to develop a specific guideline. *Journal of Medical Ethics & History of Medicine*, 7(14), 1–6. Retrieved from http://jmehm.tums.ac.ir/index.php/jmehm
- Schaarschmidt, M., & Kilian, T. (2014). Impediments to customer integration into the innovation process: A case study in the telecommunications industry. *European Management Journal*, 32, 350–361. doi:10.1016/j.emj.2013.04.004
- Schatzel, K., Strandholm, K., & Callahan, T. (2012). An educational option for those facing lay-off: A human capital perspective. *Human Resource Development International*, *15*, 303–319. doi:10.1080/13678868.2012.689215
- Schmidt, B., Loerbroks, A., Herr, R., Wilson, M., Jarczok, M., Litaker, D., . . . Fischer, J. (2014). Associations between supportive leadership and employees self-rated health in an occupational sample. *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 21, 750–756. doi:10.1007/s12529-013-9345-7
- Schultz, T. W. (1971). *Investment in human capital: The role of education and of research.* Retrieved from http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED071152.pdf

- Scott, K. L., Zagenczyk, T. J., Schippers, M., Purvis, R. L., & Cruz, K. S. (2014). Coworker exclusion and employee outcomes: An investigation of the moderating roles of perceived organizational and social support. *Journal of Management Studies*, 51, 1235–1256. doi:10.1111/joms.12099
- Seidl, H., Meisinger, C., Wende, R., & Holle, R. (2012). Empirical analysis shows reduced cost data collection may be an efficient method in economic clinical trials. *BMC Health Services Research*, *12*, 318–329. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-12-318
- Selden, S. C., & Sowa, J. E. (2015). Voluntary turnover in nonprofit human service organizations: The impact of high performance work practices. *Human Service Organizations: Management, Leadership & Governance, 39*, 182–207. doi:10.1080/23303131.2015.1031416
- Seong-O, B., & Patterson, L. (2014). Comparison and implications of human capital theory at the individual, organization, and country levels. *Journal of Organizational Culture, Communications & Conflict, 18*(1), 11–28. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/journal-of-organizational-culture-communications-and-conflict/
- Seuring, S., & Gold, S. (2012). Conducting content-analysis based literature reviews in supply chain management. *Supply Chain Management*, *17*, 544–555. doi:10.1108/13598541211258609
- Shahpouri, S., Namdari, K., & Abedi, A. (2016). Mediating role of work engagement in the relationship between job resources and personal resources with turnover

- intention among female nurses. *Applied Nursing Research*, *30*, 216–221. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2015.10.008
- Shantz, A., Alfes, K., & Latham, G. P. (2016). The buffering effect of perceived organizational support on the relationship between work engagement and behavioral outcomes. *Human Resource Management*, 55(1), 25–38. doi:10.1002/hrm.21653
- Shavers, M. C., & Moore III, J. L. (2014). Black female voices: Self-presentation strategies in doctoral programs at predominately White institutions. *Journal of College Student Development*, 55, 391–407. doi:10.1353/csd.2014.0040
- Shelton, C. L., Smith, A. F., & Mort, M. (2014). Opening up the black box: An introduction to qualitative research methods in anaesthesia. *Anaesthesia*, 69, 270–280. doi:10.1111/anae.12517
- Shuck, B., Twyford, D., Reio, T. G., & Shuck, A. (2014). Human resource development practices and employee engagement: examining the connection with employee turnover intentions. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 25, 239–270. doi:10.1002/hrdq.21190
- Simpson, G., & Clifton, J. (2016). Assessing postgraduate student perceptions and measures of learning in a peer review feedback process. *Assessment & Evaluation in Higher Education*, 41, 501–514. doi:10.1080/02602938.2015.1026874
- Šimundić, A. (2013). Bias in research. *Biochemia Medica*, 23(1), 12–15. doi:10.11613/BM.2013.003

- Singh, K. D. (2015). Creating your own qualitative research approach: Selecting, integrating and operationalizing philosophy, methodology and methods. *Vision*, 19, 132–146. doi:10.1177/0972262915575657
- Sipe, L. J. (2016). How do senior managers influence experience innovation? Insights from a hospitality marketplace. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 54, 75–83. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.01.009
- Slife, B., & Melling, B. (2012). Method decisions: Quantitative and qualitative inquiry in the study of religious phenomena. *Pastoral Psychology*, *61*, 721–734. doi:10.1007/s11089-011-0366-3
- Smith, K. J., & Harris, L. M. (2014). Drafting an effective employee handbook.

 Employment Relations Today (Wiley), 41(1), 71–79. doi:10.1002/ert.21446
- Smith, D. B., & Shields, J. (2013). Factors related to social service workers' job satisfaction: Revisiting Herzberg's Motivation to Work. *Administration in Social Work*, *37*, 189–198. doi:10.1080/03643107.2012.673217
- Soltis, S. M., Agneessens, F., Sasovova, Z., & Labianca, G. (2013). A social network perspective on turnover intentions: The role of distributive justice and social support. *Human Resource Management*, *52*, 561–584. doi:10.1002/hrm.21542
- Sorenson, M. E. (2016). Beyond the google search bar: Evaluating source credibility in contemporary research. *Communication Teacher*, *30*, 82–86. doi:10.1080/17404622.2016.1139150

- Sousa, D. (2014). Validation in qualitative research: General aspects and specificities of the descriptive phenomenological method. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 11, 211–227. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.853855
- Stake, R. E. (2013). Multiple case study analysis. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Stanley, L., Vandenberghe, C., Vandenberg, R., & Bentein, K. (2013). Commitment profiles and employee turnover. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 82, 176–187. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2013.01.011
- Starks, A. (2013). The forthcoming generational workforce transition and rethinking organizational knowledge transfer. *Journal of Intergenerational Relationships*, 11, 223–237. doi:10.1080/15350770.2013.810494
- Subramony, M., & Holtom, B. C. (2012). The long-term influence of service employee attrition on customer outcomes and profits. *Journal of Service Research*, *15*, 460–473. doi:10.1177/1094670512452792
- Suleiman AlBattat, A. R., & Mat Som, A. P. (2013). Employee dissatisfaction and turnover crises in the Malaysian hospitality industry. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 8(5), 62–71. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v8n5p62
- Sullivan, D. M., & Marvel, M. R. (2011). Knowledge acquisition, network reliance, and early-stage technology venture outcomes. *Journal of Management Studies*, 48, 1169–1193. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6486.2010.00998.x
- Sund, L. G., Melin, L., & Haag, K. (2015). Intergenerational ownership succession:

 Shifting the focus from outcome measurements to preparatory requirements.

 Journal of Family Business Strategy, 6, 166–177. doi:10.1016/j.jfbs.2015.07.001

- Suri, H. (2011). Purposeful sampling in qualitative research synthesis. *Qualitative**Research Journal (RMIT Training Pty Ltd Trading as RMIT Publishing), 11(2),
 63–75. doi:10.3316/QRJ1102063
- Tang, G., Cai, Z., Liu, Z., Zhu, H., Yang, X., & Li, J. (2015). The importance of ethical leadership in employees' value congruence and turnover. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *56*, 397–410. doi:10.1177/1938965514563159
- Tang, J., Tu, X., & Ferns, B. H. (2013). The impacts of leaders' social responsibility orientation on hotel employees' job satisfaction. *Tourism Tribune/Lvyou Xuekan*, 28(3), 62–72. doi:10.3969/j.issn.1002-5006-2013.03.008
- Tangen, R. (2014). Balancing ethics and quality in educational research—The ethical matrix method. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, *58*, 678–694. doi:10.1080/00313831.2013.821089
- Tanhua-Piiroinen, E., & Sommers-Piiroinen, J. (2013). Knowledge sharing cultures in finance and insurance companies—Needs for improving informal collaborative elearning. *International Journal of Advanced Corporate Learning*, 6(2), 36–39. doi:10.3991/ijac.v6i2.2983
- Teitcher, J. F., Bockting, W. O., Bauermeister, J. A., Hoefer, C. J., Miner, M. H., & Klitzman, R. L. (2015). Detecting, preventing, and responding to 'fraudsters' in internet research: Ethics and tradeoffs. *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 43, 116–133. doi:10.1111/jlme.12200

- Thomas, E., & Magilvy, J. K. (2011). Qualitative rigor or research validity in qualitative research. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing*, *16*, 151–155. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6155.2011.00283.x
- Thomas, J. R., Silverman, S., & Nelson, J. (2015). *Research methods in physical activity* (7th ed.). Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics.
- Thomas, D. R. (2017). Feedback from research participants: Are member checks useful in qualitative research? *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *14*, 23–41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2016.1219435
- Tohidi, H. (2011). Teamwork productivity & effectiveness in an organization base on rewards, leadership, training, goals, wage, size, motivation, measurement and information technology. *Procedia Computer Science*, *3*, 1137–1146. doi.10.1016/j.procs.2010.12.185
- Tomohara, A., & Ohno, A. (2013). What are relevant work incentive models? Shirking model, gift exchange model, or reciprocity model. *Journal of Labor Research*, 34(2), 241–252. doi:10.1007/s12122-013-9159-z
- Tongchaiprasit, P., & Ariyabuddhiphongs, V. (2016). Creativity and turnover intention among hotel chefs: The mediating effects of job satisfaction and job stress.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 55, 33–40.

 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.02.009
- Triguero-Sánchez, R., Sánchez-Apellániz, M., & Peña-Vinces, J. C. (2016). To what extent does human capital diversity moderate the relationship between HRM

- practices and organizational performance: Evidence from Spanish firms. *Tourism* & *Management Studies*, 12(1), 181–187. doi:10.18089/tms.2016.12119
- Tromp, D. M., & Blomme, R. J. (2014). Leadership style and negative work-home interference in the hospitality industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 26, 85–106. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-04-2012-0058
- Tsai, C. Y., Horng, J. S., Liu, C. H., & Hu, D. C. (2015). Work environment and atmosphere: The role of organizational support in the creativity performance of tourism and hospitality organizations. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 46, 26–35. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.01.009
- Turabik, T., & Baskan, G. A. (2015). The importance of motivation theories in terms of education systems. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *186*, 1055–1063. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.04.006
- Tziner, A., Rabenu, E., Radomski, R., & Belkin, A. (2015). Work stress and turnover intentions among hospital physicians: The mediating role of burnout and work satisfaction. *Revista De Psicologia Del Trabajo Y De Las Organizaciones*, *31*, 207–213. doi:10.1016/j.rpto.2015.05.001
- Van der Aa, Z., Bloemer, J., & Henseler, J. (2012). Reducing employee turnover through customer contact center job quality. *The International Journal of Human*Resource Management, 23, 3925–3941. doi:10.1080/09585192.2012.669782
- Van Hoye, G. (2013). Recruiting through employee referrals: An examination of employees' motives. *Human Performance*, 26, 451–464. doi:10.1080/08959285.2013.836199

- Van Rekom, J., Berens, G., & Van Halderen, M. (2013). Corporate social responsibility:

 Playing to win, or playing not to lose? Doing good by increasing the social

 benefits of a company's core activities. *Journal of Brand Management*, 20, 800–814. doi:10.1057/bm.2013.13
- Venable, J., & Baskerville, R. (2012). Eating our own cooking: Toward a more rigorous design science of research methods. *Electronic Journal of Business Research*Methods, 10, 141–153. Retrieved from http://www.ejbrm.com/main.html
- Wadeson, D., & Ciccotosto, S. (2013). Succession planning in small accounting practices in regional far north Queensland. *Australian Accounting Review*, 23, 177–188. doi:10.1111/j.1835-2561.2012.00189.x
- Wallace, J., & Gaylor, K. P. (2012). A study of the dysfunctional and functional aspects of voluntary employee turnover. S.A.M. *Advanced Management Journal*, 77(3), 27. Retrieved from http://www.freepatentsonline.com/article/SAM-Advanced-Management-Journal/305452782.html
- Wang, H., & Wong, K. E. (2012). The effect of managerial bias on employees' specific human capital investments. *Journal of Management Studies*, 49, 1435–1458. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6486.2012.01053.x
- Wang, X., Wang, L., Xu, X., & Ji, P. (2014). Identifying employee turnover risks using modified quality function deployment. *Systems Research & Behavioral Science*, 31, 398, 404. doi:10.1002/sres.2282
- Wasiu, O. A., Olubukunola, O., Akinlolu, G. O., & Oluwatosin, A. (2015). Obesity indices as predictors of pattern of self-reported arthritis among elderly women in

- Southwestern Nigeria. *SAGE Open Medicine*, *3*(2015). doi:10.1177/2050312115572039
- Wasserman, R. (2013). Ethical issues and guidelines for conducting data analysis in psychological research. *Ethics & Behavior*, 23, 3–15. doi:10.1080/10508422.2012.728472
- Watty-Benjamin, W., & Udechukwu, I. (2014). The relationship between HRM practices and turnover intentions: A study of government and employee organizational citizenship behavior in the Virgin Islands. *Public Personnel Management*, 43, 58–82. doi:10.1177/0091026013508546
- Wen, Y., & Liu, L. (2015). Career plateau and turnover intention in Chinese employees:

 Career anchor as moderator. *Social Behavior and Personality*, 43, 757–766.

 doi:10.2224/sbp.2015.43.5.757
- Wilson-Wünsch, B., Beausaert, S., Tempelaar, D., & Gijselaers, W. (2015). The making of hospitality managers: The role of knowledge in the development of expertise.

 Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism, 14, 153–176.

 doi:10.1080/15332845.2015.955562
- Wisker, G. (2015). Developing doctoral authors: engaging with theoretical perspectives through the literature review. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 52, 64–74, doi:10.1080/14703297.2014.981841
- Won-Moo, H., Taewon, M., & Seung-Yoon, R. (2016). Exploring the relationships between compassion at work, the evaluative perspective of positive work-related

- identity, service employee creativity, and job performance. *Journal of Services Marketing*, *1*, 103. doi:10.1108/JSM-05-2014-0180
- Xie, B., Xia, M., Xin, X., & Zhou, W. (2016). Linking calling to work engagement and subjective career success: The perspective of career construction theory. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *94*, 70–78. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2016.02.011
- Xiong, K., Lin, W., Li, J. C., & Wang, L. (2016). Employee trust in supervisors and affective commitment: The moderating role of authentic leadership.

 *Psychological Reports, 118, 829–848. doi:10.1177/0033294116644370
- Xu, A., Loi, R., & Ngo, H. (2016). Ethical leadership behavior and employee justice perceptions: The mediating role of trust in organization. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *134*, 493–504. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2457-4
- Yang, J. T., Wan, C. S., & Fu, Y. J. (2012). Qualitative examination of employee turnover and retention strategies in international tourist hotels in Taiwan. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 31, 837–848. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2011.10.001
- Yang, Y. (2014). Effect of gender and compensation on employee turnover in the Chinese hotel industry. *Tourism Tribune/Lvyou Xuekan*, 29(4), 38–47. doi:10.3969/j.issn.1002-5006.2014.04.005
- Yilmaz, K. (2013). Comparison of quantitative and qualitative research traditions:

 Epistemological, theoretical, and methodological differences. *European Journal of Education*, 48, 311–325. doi:10.1111/ejed.12014

- Yin, R. K. (2011). *Qualitative research from start to finish*. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Yin, R. K. (2013). Case study research: Design and methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Young, C. A., & Corsun, D. L. (2010). Burned! The impact of work aspects, injury, and job satisfaction on unionized cooks' intentions to leave the cooking occupation.

 Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research, 34, 78–102.

 doi:10.1177/1096348009349816
- Yu, H., Abdullah, A., & Saat, R. M. (2014). Overcoming time and ethical constraints in the qualitative data collection process: A case of information literacy research. *Journal of Librarianship and Information Science*, 46(3), 243–257. doi:10.1177/0961000614526610
- Zachariadis, M., Scott, S., & Barrett, M. (2013). Methodological implications of critical realism for mixed-methods research. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*, 855–879. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org/
- Zhang, W., Bansback, N., & Anis, A. H. (2011). Measuring and valuing productivity loss due to poor health: A critical review. *Social Science & Medicine*, 72, 185–192. doi.10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.10.026
- Zhao, X., Sun, T., Cao, Q., Li, C., Duan, X., Fan, L., & Liu, Y. (2013). The impact of quality of work life on job embeddedness and affective commitment and their co-

- effect on turnover intention of nurses. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 22, 780–788. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2702.2012.04198.x
- Zhu, W., Treviño, L. K., & Zheng, X. (2016). Ethical leaders and their followers: The transmission of moral identity and moral attentiveness. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 26, 95. doi:10.1017/beq.2016.11

Appendix A: Interview Questions

- 1. What human capital strategies do you use to reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?
- 2. How do these strategies reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions in your organization?
- 3. What rewards such as advancement opportunities or recognition do you use for your employees?
- 4. What work environment factors, such as pay, salary, work schedules, and benefits, influence employees' intentions to stay in or leave your organization?
- 5. What reasons have employees given you as to why they voluntarily left your organization?
- 6. What other strategic factors should be considered when seeking to reduce voluntary turnover intentions?
- 7. How do these strategic factors reduce voluntary employee turnover intentions?
- 8. What other information or recommendations can you add to help leaders in the food industry reduce voluntary employee turnover?